DEF 14A 1 tmb-20220512xdef14a.htm DEF 14A

Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of

the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No. )

Filed by the Registrant ☒
Filed by a party other than the Registrant ◻
Check the appropriate box:
◻ | Preliminary Proxy Statement
◻ | Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
☒ | Definitive Proxy Statement
◻ | Definitive Additional Materials
◻ | Soliciting Material under §240.14a-12

​

Cboe Global Markets, Inc.
(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)
​
(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Payment of Filing Fee (Check all boxes that apply):
☒ | No fee required
◻ | Fee paid previously with preliminary materials
◻ | Fee computed on table in exhibit required by Item 25(b) per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11
​ | ​

​

​

​

​

​

Table of Contents

​

2022

Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders

and Proxy Statement

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

Table of Contents

​

March 31, 2022

Dear Cboe Stockholder:

We cordially invite you to attend the 2022 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the “Annual Meeting”) of Cboe Global Markets, Inc. to be held on Thursday, May 12, 2022, at 9:00 a.m., Central time.

The Annual Meeting will be a completely virtual meeting of stockholders and there will be no physical meeting location. You will be able to attend the Annual Meeting, vote your shares and submit questions during the meeting via live audio webcast by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CBOE2022 and entering the 16-digit control number included in your proxy materials or on your proxy card. The live audio webcast of the Annual Meeting will also be available for listening to the general public.

At the Annual Meeting, you will be asked to do the following:

elect 14 directors to the Board of Directors to hold office until the next Annual Meeting of Stockholders or until their respective successors have been elected and qualified;

approve, in a non-binding resolution, the compensation paid to our executive officers;

ratify the appointment of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the 2022 fiscal year; and

transact any other business that may properly come before the meeting and any adjournments and postponements of the meeting.

Enclosed with this letter are a formal notice of the Annual Meeting, a proxy statement, and a form of proxy.

Please carefully review the form of proxy that you receive to confirm that it reflects all of your shares of our stock. If you hold stock in different accounts, you may need to complete multiple proxy cards to vote all of your shares.

Whether or not you plan to attend the Annual Meeting via live audio webcast, it is important that your shares be represented and voted. Please submit your proxy by Internet or telephone, or complete, sign, date and return the enclosed proxy using the enclosed postage-paid envelope. The enclosed proxy, when returned properly executed, will be voted in the manner directed in the proxy.

We hope that you will participate in the Annual Meeting, either via live audio webcast or by proxy.

​ | Sincerely,
​ |
​ | Edward T. Tilly
​ | Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

​

​

​

Table of Contents

Cboe Global Markets, Inc.

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

​

The 2022 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the “Annual Meeting”) of Cboe Global Markets, Inc. will be held on Thursday, May 12, 2022, at 9:00 a.m., Central time.

The Annual Meeting will be a completely virtual meeting of stockholders. You will be able to attend the Annual Meeting, vote your shares and submit questions during the meeting via live audio webcast by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CBOE2022 and entering the 16-digit control number included in your proxy materials or on your proxy card. Online check-in to the Annual Meeting live audio webcast will begin at 8:45 a.m., Central time, and you are encouraged to allow ample time to log in to the meeting webcast and test your computer audio system. There will be no physical meeting location.

The purpose of the Annual meeting is to:

| 1. | Consider and act upon a proposal to elect 14 directors named in the proxy statement to the Board of Directors to hold office until the next Annual Meeting of Stockholders or until their respective successors have been elected and qualified;

| 2. | Consider and act upon a non-binding resolution to approve the compensation paid to our executive officers;

| 3. | Consider and act upon the ratification of the appointment of KPMG LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the 2022 fiscal year; and

| 4. | Transact any other business that may properly come before the meeting and any adjournments or postponements of the meeting.

You are entitled to vote online during the Annual Meeting and any adjournments or postponements of the meeting if you were a stockholder of record at the close of business on March 17, 2022. A list of stockholders of record will be open for examination by any stockholder for any purpose germane to the Annual Meeting for a period of 10 days prior to the Annual Meeting at our principal executive offices at 433 West Van Buren Street, Chicago, Illinois, 60607, and online during the Annual Meeting live audio webcast.

Your vote is important. Whether or not you plan to attend, please vote as soon as possible. For additional details, please see the information under “How do I vote?” in the proxy statement.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Internet | ​ | ​ | Internet | ​ | ​ | Telephone | ​ | ​ | Mail
Before the Meeting | ​ | ​ | During the Meeting | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |
Go to www.proxyvote.com | ​ | ​ | Go to www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CBOE2022 | ​ | ​ | Call toll free 1-800-690-6903 | ​ | ​ | Complete, sign, date and return the enclosed proxy using the enclosed postage-paid envelope
​ | ​
​ | By Order of the Board of Directors,
​ |
​ | Patrick Sexton
March 31, 2022 | Corporate Secretary

​

​

IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING THE AVAILABILITY OF PROXY MATERIALS
FOR THE STOCKHOLDER MEETING TO BE HELD ON MAY 12, 2022:

The notice of the Annual Meeting and proxy statement are available on the Investor Relations section of our website at http://ir.Cboe.com.

​

​

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | ​
Proxy Statement Summary | 1
Corporate Governance | 5
Proposal 1—Election of Directors | 5
Board Structure | 17
Committees of the Board | 22
Stockholder Engagement | 28
Communications with Directors | 28
Corporate Social Responsibility | 28
Director Compensation | 30
Executive Compensation | 33
Proposal 2—Advisory Vote to Approve Executive Compensation | 33
Compensation Discussion and Analysis | 34
Compensation Committee Report | 58
Risk Assessment | 58
Summary Compensation | 60
Severance, Change in Control and Employment-Related Agreements | 68
Pay Ratio | 73
Equity Compensation Plan Information | 74
Audit Matters | 75
Proposal 3—Ratification of Appointment of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | 75
Report of the Audit Committee | 76
Other Items | 77
Beneficial Ownership of Management and Directors | 77
Relationships and Related Party Transactions | 79
Incorporation by Reference | 79
Stockholder Proposals | 79
Voting Instructions | 80
Appendix A—Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Financial Measures to GAAP Measures | 87

We are furnishing this Proxy Statement to you in connection with a solicitation of proxies by the Board of Directors of Cboe Global Markets, Inc., a Delaware corporation, for use at the Cboe Global Markets, Inc. 2022 Annual Meeting of Stockholders on Thursday, May 12, 2022 at 9:00 a.m., Central time, and at any adjournments or postponements thereof. The approximate date on which this Proxy Statement and the accompanying form of proxy are first being sent to stockholders is March 31, 2022.

​

​

​

Table of Contents

Except as otherwise indicated, the terms “the Company,” “Cboe Global Markets,” “we,” “us” and “our” refer to Cboe Global Markets, Inc. When we use the term “Cboe Options” or “C1” we are referring to Cboe Exchange, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary and predecessor entity of Cboe Global Markets. On February 28, 2017, we closed our acquisition of Bats Global Markets, Inc. (“Bats”). In 2020, we purchased Hanweck Associates, LLC (“Hanweck”) and the assets of FT Providers, LLC (“FT Options”), which are providers of risk analytics market data, the assets of Trade Alert, LLC (“Trade Alert”), a real-time alerts and order flow analysis service provider, European Central Counterparty N.V. (“EuroCCP”), an operator of a European clearinghouse, and TriAct Canada Marketplace LP (“MATCHNow”), an operator of an equities alternative trading system (“ATS”) in Canada. At the end of 2020, we also purchased BIDS Trading, L.P. (“BIDS Trading”), a registered broker-dealer and operator of the BIDS ATS in the U.S., which is not a registered national securities exchange or a facility thereof. In 2021, we acquired Chi-X Asia Holdings Limited (“Chi-X Asia Pacific”), a holding company of alternative market operators and providers of innovative market solutions.

​

​

​

Table of Contents

PROXY STATEMENT SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this Proxy Statement for the Cboe Global Markets, Inc. 2022 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the “Annual Meeting”). It does not contain all of the information that you should consider in voting your shares of our common stock. Before voting, you should carefully read this entire Proxy Statement, as well as our 2021 Annual Report to Stockholders included in this mailing, which includes a copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021.

Annual Meeting Information

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Meeting Date: | ​ | May 12, 2022
Meeting Time: | ​ | 9:00 a.m. (Central time)
Virtual Meeting Website Address: | ​ | www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CBOE2022
Record Date: | ​ | March 17, 2022

​

Stockholder Actions and Board of Directors Voting Recommendations

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Proposal |  | Board Voting Recommendation |  | Page Reference
1 - Elect 14 directors to the Board of Directors | ​ | FOR | ​ | 5
2 - Approve, in a non-binding resolution, the compensation paid to our executive officers | ​ | FOR | ​ | 33
3 - Ratify the appointment of KPMG LLP (“KPMG”) as our independent registered public accounting firm for the 2022 fiscal year | ​ | FOR | ​ | 75

​

Business Highlights

Launched 24x5 trading for VIX and SPX options Began distributing real-time data via Cboe Global Cloud Launched Cboe Europe Derivatives Acquired Chi-X Asia Pacific, a market operator in Japan and Australia Launched Cboe Empowers, a community engagement program Established new Data and Access Solutions Division Launched mini-options on Russell 2000 Index Continued integration of prior acquisitions Continued navigation of COVID-19 pandemic For additional highlights, see “Executive Compensation—Compensation Discussion and Analysis” |

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 1

​

Table of Contents

Returns to Stockholders

Cboe Global Markets and its Board of Directors (“Board”) have demonstrated an ongoing commitment to creating long-term stockholder value and produced the following notable returns to stockholders in 2021.

​

​

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Total Stockholder Return1

1As of December 31, 2021. Includes reinvestment of all dividends.

​

​

| ​ |
2 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Director Nominee Highlights1

The nominees for our Board exhibit an effective mix of qualifications, experiences and diversity. For additional information, see “Corporate Governance—Proposal 1- Election of Directors”.

​

​ ​ |
​ ​ | ​
​ ​ | ​
1Certain highlights are based on self-identified characteristics. | ​

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 3

​

Table of Contents

Corporate Governance Highlights

We are committed to good corporate governance, which promotes the long-term interests of stockholders by providing for effective oversight and management of the Company. The following are highlights of our corporate governance framework. For additional information, see “Corporate Governance”:

13 of the 14 Director Nominees are Independent; | Regular Executive Sessions of Board and Committees;
Directors are Elected Annually; | Lead Independent Director;
Majority Voting Standard in Election of Directors; | Risk Oversight by Board and Committees, including a Risk Committee;
Majority Voting Standard for Bylaw and Charter Amendments; | Anti-Hedging, Anti-Pledging, and Clawback Policies for Executive Officers; and
Independent Audit, Compensation, and Nominating and Governance Committees; | Proxy Access Bylaw Provision for Director Nominations.
Commitment to Environmental, Social, and Governance Considerations; | ​

​

Stockholder Engagement Highlights

Cboe Global Markets and our Board are also committed to fostering long-term and institution-wide relationships with stockholders and maintaining their trust and goodwill. Through a variety of engagement activities and our 2021 Investor Day, our discussions with stockholders cover a variety of topics, including our performance, strategy, corporate governance, and executive compensation. For additional information, see “Corporate Governance—Stockholder Engagement”.

Executive Compensation Highlights

The design of our executive compensation program, including compensation practices and independent oversight, is intended to align management’s interests with those of our stockholders. The following are highlights of our 2021 executive compensation program, which is described in further detail in this Proxy Statement under “Executive Compensation”:

Annual cash incentives were based on corporate performance (weighted 70%) and individual performance (weighted 30%);

Long-term incentive was comprised of 50% time-based restricted stock units and 50% performance-based restricted stock units;

Performance-based compensation with limits on all incentive award payouts;

No excessive perquisites;

Clawback provisions for cash incentives and equity awards; and

Mandatory stock ownership and holding guidelines.

Additional Information

Please see the information under “Other Items” for important information about this Proxy Statement, voting, the Annual Meeting, Cboe Global Markets documents available to stockholders, communications, and the deadlines to submit stockholder proposals for the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. Additional questions may be directed to Investor Relations at investorrelations@Cboe.com or (312) 786-7559.

​

​

​

| ​ |
4 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

​

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

PROPOSAL 1 - ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Board Composition

Our Third Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that our Board will consist of not less than 11 and not more than 23 directors. Our Board currently has 14 directors. Each director is elected annually to serve until the next Annual Meeting of Stockholders or until his or her successor is elected or appointed and qualified, except in the event of earlier death, resignation or removal. Subject to retirement, there is no limit on the number of terms a director may serve on our Board.

General

At the Annual Meeting, our stockholders will be asked to elect the 14 director nominees set forth below, each to serve until the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. All of the director nominees have been recommended for election by our Nominating and Governance Committee and approved and nominated for election by our Board. In addition, with respect to Mr. Tilly, his employment agreement provides that the Company will nominate him as a director for stockholder approval at each annual meeting during his employment with us. All of the director nominees were elected as directors by stockholders at the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

All of the nominees have indicated their willingness to serve if elected. If any nominee is unable or unwilling to serve as a director at the time of the Annual Meeting, then shares represented by properly executed proxies will be voted at the discretion of the persons named in those proxies for such other person as the Board may designate. We do not presently expect that any of the nominees will be unavailable. Your proxy for the Annual Meeting cannot be voted for more than 14 nominees.

Qualifications and Experience

The Board believes that the skills, qualifications and experiences of the director nominees make them all highly qualified to serve on our Board, both individually and as providing complementary skills on our Board. Based on the self-identified characteristics of our directors, 7 of our director nominees bring an effective mix of diverse perspectives:

4 are women, Mses. Froetscher, Goodman, McPeek, and Sommers,

2 are African-Americans, Messrs. Farrow and Palmore, and

1 is Asian-American, Mr. Fong.

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 5

​

Table of Contents

In addition, our Board’s composition represents a balanced approach to director tenure and age, 7 of the 14 nominees have tenures equal to or less than 5 years and the ages range from 52 to 72, allowing the Board to benefit from the experience of longer-serving directors combined with fresh perspectives from newer directors. The following table shows the specific qualifications and experiences the Board and the Nominating and Governance Committee considered for each nominee.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Director Qualifications and Experiences | Tilly | Sunshine | Farrow | Fitzpatrick | Fong | Froetscher | Goodman | Matturri | McPeek | Palmore | Parisi | Ratterman | Sommers | Tomczyk
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Company’s Mission | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Understand and adhere to the Company's mission | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ●
Independence | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Satisfy the independence requirements of BZX | ​ | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ●
Strategy | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Experience developing and executing strategy | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ●
Management | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Experience managing at a senior level | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ●
Financial Markets | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Experience with our markets and the trading of derivatives and equities | ● | ​ | ● | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ● | ● | ​ | ● | ● | ● | ●
Government Relations | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Experience working in or with the government and regulators | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ​ | ​ | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ●
Corporate Governance | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Knowledge of corporate governance matters, including through service on other public company boards | ● | ● | ● | ​ | ● | ● | ● | ​ | ● | ● | ● | ● | ​ | ●
Risk Management | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Experience overseeing risk management | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ​ | ● | ● | ● | ● | ● | ​ | ●
Technology | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Experience in technology or cybersecurity | ● | ​ | ● | ​ | ● | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ● | ​ | ●
Fresh Perspective | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Board tenure is equal to or less than five years | ​ | ​ |  |  | ● | ​ |  | ● | ● | ​ | ● | ● | ● | ●

Nominees

Set forth below is biographical information, as of March 17, 2022, for each of the directors nominated to serve on our Board for a one-year term until the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, as well as the reasons why the Board believes each candidate is well suited to serve as a director. The terms indicated for service include the service on the board of Cboe Options prior to our demutualization and our initial public offering in 2010.

In addition, as indicated below, certain director nominees also serve on certain boards of directors and committees of Cboe Futures Exchange, LLC (“CFE”), Cboe SEF, LLC (“SEF”) and our securities exchanges, which include Cboe Options, Cboe C2 Exchange, Inc. (“C2”), Cboe BZX Exchange, Inc. (“BZX”), Cboe BYX Exchange, Inc., Cboe EDGA Exchange, Inc., and Cboe EDGX Exchange, Inc. (collectively, the “securities exchanges”).

​

| ​ |
6 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

​ | ​
Edward T. Tilly Chairman, President and CEO Age: 58 Committees: Executive (Chair) | Background Mr. Tilly is our Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer (“CEO”). Mr. Tilly has served as Cboe Global Markets’ President since January 2019, Chairman since February 2017 and as CEO and a director since May 2013. Prior to that, he served as our President and Chief Operating Officer from November 2011 to May 2013 and as Executive Vice Chairman from August 2006 until November 2011. He was a member of Cboe Options from 1989 until 2006, and served on its Board from 1998 through 2000, from 2003 through July 2006, and from 2013 to the present, including as Member Vice Chairman from 2004 through July 2006 and as Chairman from February 2017 to the present. Mr. Tilly currently serves on the boards of directors of our securities exchanges, Northwestern Memorial HealthCare, Working in the Schools and as Chairman of the World Federation of Exchanges. He is also a member of the Commercial Club of Chicago and the Economic Club of Chicago and a former member of the board of directors and Chairman of CFE and SEF. He holds a B.A. degree in Economics from Northwestern University. Qualifications Mr. Tilly has a deep understanding of the Company and the operations of our exchanges from trading on Cboe Options, representing the interests of market participants and serving in our management. He also brings significant knowledge of the global securities, futures and foreign currency exchange industries. We believe that Mr. Tilly’s experience overseeing our risk management, working with the government and regulators, successfully developing and executing our strategic initiatives, as well as being Chairman, President and CEO of Cboe Global Markets, makes him well suited to serve on our Board.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 7

​

Table of Contents

Eugene S. Sunshine Lead Director Independent Age: 72 Committees: Executive ​ | Background Mr. Sunshine currently serves as our independent Lead Director and has served on the Board of Cboe Global Markets since our initial public offering in 2010 and of Cboe Options from 2003 to 2017. Mr. Sunshine retired from his position as Senior Vice President for Business and Finance at Northwestern University in August 2014, a position he had held since 1997. Prior to joining Northwestern, he was Senior Vice President for administration at The John Hopkins University. At both The John Hopkins University and Northwestern University, Mr. Sunshine was CFO. Prior to joining The John Hopkins University, Mr. Sunshine held numerous positions in New York State government, including state treasurer. He is currently a member of the board of directors of Arch Capital Group Ltd., a publicly traded company. He is a former member of the board of directors of Bloomberg L.P., Kaufman Hall and Associates, KeyPath Education, and National Mentor Holdings. He holds a B.A. degree from Northwestern University and a Masters of Public Administration degree from the Maxwell School of Citizenship and Public Affairs at Syracuse University. Qualifications Mr. Sunshine has extensive financial skills from his education and professional experiences. He also has knowledge of the corporate governance issues facing boards from his experience serving on them. He has extensive connections in the Chicago area business community. We believe that these skills make him well suited to serve on our Board and as our Lead Director.

​

​

​

| ​ |
8 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

​

William M. Farrow, III Independent Age: 67 Committees: Audit Executive Risk (Chair) | Background Mr. Farrow has served on our Board since 2016. Mr. Farrow is the retired President and CEO of Urban Partnership Bank, a position he held from 2010 through 2017. Prior to that, he was the Managing Partner and CEO of FC Partners Group, LLC from 2007 to 2009, the Executive Vice President and Chief Information Officer of The Chicago Board of Trade from 2001 to 2007 and held various senior positions at Bank One Corporation. Mr. Farrow currently serves on the board of directors of publicly traded company WEC Energy Group, Inc. and on the boards of directors of CoBank, Inc. and the NorthShore University Health Systems. He is also the owner of Winston and Wolfe LLC, a privately held technology development and advisory company. Mr. Farrow previously served on the boards of directors of the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, Urban Partnership Bank, and Echo Global Logistics, Inc., formerly a publicly traded company. Mr. Farrow holds a B.A. degree from Augustana College and a Masters of Management from Northwestern University’s Kellogg School of Management. Qualifications Mr. Farrow brings his experience as the retired President and CEO of a mission based community development financial institution to our Board. He has a strong understanding of information technology systems, including cybersecurity, and the financial services and banking industry. We believe that these experiences give Mr. Farrow an important skill set that makes him well suited to serve on our Board.
Edward J. Fitzpatrick Independent Age: 55 Committees: Compensation (Chair) Executive Risk | Background Mr. Fitzpatrick has served on our Board since 2013. Mr. Fitzpatrick is currently Senior Vice President and Senior Client Advisor of Genpact Limited, a position he has held since August 2021, and prior to that was its Chief Financial Officer from July 2014 to August 2021. Prior to joining Genpact Limited, Mr. Fitzpatrick worked at Motorola Solutions, Inc. and its predecessors from 1998 through 2014 in various financial positions, including as its CFO from 2009 to 2013. Before joining Motorola, Mr. Fitzpatrick was an auditor at PricewaterhouseCoopers, LLP from 1988 to 1998. Mr. Fitzpatrick holds a B.S. degree in Accounting from Pennsylvania State University and an M.B.A. degree from The Wharton School at the University of Pennsylvania and earned his CPA certification in 1990. Qualifications Mr. Fitzpatrick brings his experience as the former CFO of publicly traded companies to our Board. He has extensive experience with finance, public company responsibilities and strategic transactions. We believe that these experiences give Mr. Fitzpatrick an important skill set that makes him well suited to serve on our Board.

​

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 9

​

Table of Contents

Ivan K. Fong Independent Age: 60 Committees: Nominating and Governance Risk ​ | Background Mr. Fong has served on our Board since December 2020. Mr. Fong is currently Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary of Medtronic plc, a position he has held from February 2022. Prior to this position, he served as Senior Vice President, Chief Legal and Policy Officer and Secretary of 3M Company from 2019 to January 2022 and as its Senior Vice President, Legal Affairs and General Counsel from 2012 to 2019. Prior to joining 3M Company, Mr. Fong was General Counsel of the U.S. Department of Homeland Security from 2009 to 2012 and Chief Legal Officer and Secretary of Cardinal Health, Inc. from 2005 to 2009. He has previously served as Deputy Associate Attorney General with the U.S. Department of Justice and was a partner with the law firm of Covington & Burling LLP. Mr. Fong holds an S.B. degree in Chemical Engineering and an S.M. degree in Chemical Engineering Practice from Massachusetts Institute of Technology, a J.D. degree from Stanford University, and a Bachelor of Civil Law from Oxford University. Qualifications Mr. Fong brings his experience as the general counsel of public companies, in private practice and as the former general counsel of a government department. He has extensive experience in corporate governance, government relations and the types of legal issues that public companies face, which we believe makes him well suited to serve on our Board.
Janet P. Froetscher Independent Age: 62 Committees: Compensation Nominating and Governance Risk ​ | Background Ms. Froetscher is President of The J.B. and M.K. Pritzker Family Foundation, a position she has held since April 2016, and has served on the Board of Cboe Global Markets since our initial public offering in 2010 and of Cboe Options from 2005 to 2017. Previously, she served as President and CEO of Special Olympics International from October 2013 until October 2015, President and CEO of the National Safety Council from 2008 until October 2013, President and CEO of the United Way of Metropolitan Chicago and in a variety of roles at the Aspen Institute, most recently as Chief Operating Officer. From 1992 to 2000, Ms. Froetscher was the executive director of the Finance Research and Advisory Committee of the Commercial Club of Chicago. She also currently serves on the board of trustees of National Louis University. Ms. Froetscher holds a B.A. degree from the University of Virginia and a Masters of Management from Northwestern University’s Kellogg School of Management. Ms. Froetscher is also a Henry Crown Fellow of the Aspen Institute. Qualifications Ms. Froetscher brings her experiences as the President of a family foundation and former CEO of public service entities to our Board. We believe that these experiences give her leadership, operational and community engagement skills that make her well suited to serve on our Board.

​

​

​

| ​ |
10 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

​

Jill R. Goodman Independent Age: 55 Committees: Executive Finance and Strategy (Chair) Nominating and Governance ​ | Background Ms. Goodman has served on our Board since 2012. Ms. Goodman is currently Managing Director of Foros, a strategic financial and mergers and acquisitions advisory firm, a position she has held since November 2013. Previously, she served as a Managing Director and Head, Special Committee and Fiduciary Practice—U.S. at Rothschild from 2010 to October 2013. From 1998 to 2010, Ms. Goodman was with Lazard in the Mergers & Acquisitions and Strategic Advisory Group, most recently as Managing Director. Ms. Goodman advises companies and special committees with regard to mergers and acquisitions. Ms. Goodman currently serves on the boards of directors of Cover Genius, a global insurance technology company, and publicly traded company Genworth Financial, Inc. Ms. Goodman graduated magna cum laude from Rice University with a B.A. degree. She received her J.D. degree, with honors, from the University of Chicago Law School. Qualifications Ms. Goodman brings extensive experience in the boardroom to the Company. Her experiences, both as an investment banker and her corporate and securities legal background, bring a unique insight with which to consider our opportunities. We believe that these experiences give her knowledge and skills that make her well suited to serve on our Board.
Alexander J. Matturri, Jr. Independent Age: 63 Committees: Audit ​ | Background Mr. Matturri has served on our Board since December 2020. Mr. Matturri is the retired Chief Executive Officer of S&P Dow Jones Indices LLC (“S&P”), a position he held from July 2012 to June 2020. Prior to this position, he served as Executive Managing Director and Head of S&P Indices from 2007 to 2012. Prior to joining S&P, Mr. Matturri served as Senior Vice President and Director of Global Equity Index Management at Northern Trust Global Investments from 2003 to 2007. From 2000 to 2003 he was Director and Senior Index Investment Strategist at Deutsche Asset Management. Mr. Matturri is currently a member of the boards of directors of our securities exchanges. Mr. Matturri holds a B.S. degree in Finance from Lehigh University and a J.D. degree from Syracuse University. Mr. Matturri holds the Chartered Financial Analyst designation. Qualifications As the retired CEO of a financial services industry company and a member of the boards of directors of our securities exchanges, Mr. Matturri has extensive knowledge of financial markets, products, and the financial services and banking industry. In particular, he has a close understanding of one of our most important licensing arrangements. We believe that these experiences make him well suited to serve on our Board.

​

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 11

​

Table of Contents

​

Jennifer J. McPeek Independent Age: 52 Committees: ATS Oversight Audit ​ | Background Ms. McPeek has served on our Board since August 2020. Ms. McPeek is an independent advisor to companies on value-based management and incentive design. Previously, she has served as the Chief Financial Officer of Russell Investments from 2018 to 2019. From 2009 to 2017, Ms. McPeek was with Janus Henderson Investors plc and its predecessor company Janus Capital Group Inc., serving as the Chief Financial Officer from 2013 to 2017, and as the Chief Operating and Strategy Officer post-merger in 2017. Prior to that, Ms. McPeek was with ING Investment Management, Americas from 2005 to 2009, where she was a member of the management committee and led the strategy function. Ms. McPeek currently serves on the board of directors of First American Funds, Inc., overseeing six money market funds. She graduated magna cum laude from Duke University with an A.B. degree in Mathematics and Economics and received her M.S. degree in Financial Engineering from the MIT Sloan School of Management. Ms. McPeek holds the Chartered Financial Analyst designation. Qualifications As the former CFO of privately held and publicly traded asset management companies, Ms. McPeek has extensive experience with finance, public company responsibilities, strategic transactions and knowledge of our industry. In addition, her service on another company board also gives Ms. McPeek experience with corporate governance and leadership skills. We believe that her experience makes her well suited to serve on our Board.

​

​

​

| ​ |
12 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

​

Roderick A. Palmore Independent Age: 70 Committees: Executive Finance and Strategy Nominating and Governance (Chair) | Background Mr. Palmore is Senior Counsel at Dentons where he advises public and private corporations and their leadership suites on risk management and governance issues across practices and industry sectors. Mr. Palmore retired from his position as Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Chief Compliance and Risk Management Officer of General Mills, Inc. in February 2015 and has served on the Board of Cboe Global Markets since our initial public offering in 2010 and of Cboe Options from 2000 to 2017. Prior to joining General Mills in February 2008, he served as Executive Vice President and General Counsel of Sara Lee Corporation. Before joining Sara Lee, Mr. Palmore served in the U.S. Attorney’s Office in Chicago and in private practice. Mr. Palmore is currently a member of the board of directors of publicly traded company The Goodyear Tire & Rubber Company and has previously served as a member of the boards of directors of Express Scripts Holding Company, formerly a publicly traded company, Nuveen Investments, Inc. and the United Way of Metropolitan Chicago. Mr. Palmore holds a B.A. degree in Economics from Yale University and a J.D. degree from the University of Chicago Law School. Qualifications Through his experience as general counsel of public companies, in private practice and as an Assistant U.S. Attorney, Mr. Palmore has extensive experience in corporate governance and the legal issues facing the Company. In addition, his experience provides him with strong risk management skills. We believe that his experience makes him well suited to serve on our Board.

​

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 13

​

Table of Contents

​

James E. Parisi Independent Age: 57 Committees: ATS Oversight Audit (Chair) Compensation Executive ​ | Background Mr. Parisi has served on our Board since 2018. Mr. Parisi most recently served as the Chief Financial Officer of CME Group Inc. from November 2004 to August 2014, prior to which he held positions of increasing responsibility and leadership within CME Group Inc. from 1988, including as Managing Director & Treasurer and Director, Planning & Finance. Mr. Parisi is currently a member of the board of directors of ATI Physical Therapy, Inc., a publicly traded company, and the Chairman of the Illinois Special Olympics Foundation Board. He has also previously served as a member of the boards of directors of CFE and SEF, Pursuant Health Inc., and Cotiviti Holdings, Inc., formerly a publicly traded company. Mr. Parisi holds a B.S. degree in Finance from the University of Illinois and an M.B.A. degree from the University of Chicago. Qualifications As the retired CFO of a publicly traded company offering a diverse derivatives marketplace and as a former member of the boards of directors of CFE and SEF, Mr. Parisi has extensive knowledge of our industry. His service on other company boards also gives Mr. Parisi experience with corporate governance and leadership skills. We believe that his experience makes him well suited to serve on our Board.
Joseph P. Ratterman Independent Age: 55 Committees: ATS Oversight (Chair) Finance and Strategy | Background Mr. Ratterman has served on our Board since 2017 in connection with the closing of the acquisition of Bats. Mr. Ratterman was one of Bats’ founders in 2005, and served as Chairman of Bats from 2015 until our acquisition of Bats. Mr. Ratterman also served as its Chairman from June 2007 until July 2012, as President from June 2007 until November 2014 and as CEO from June 2007 until March 2015. Mr. Ratterman is a member of the SEC’s Equity Market Structure Advisory Committee and a member of the board of directors of Axoni. Mr. Ratterman holds a B.S. degree in Mathematics and Computer Science from Central Missouri State University. Qualifications Mr. Ratterman, as the former Chairman and CEO of Bats, brings significant knowledge of Bats, a large component of the Company, and the securities and futures industry. In addition to serving at Bats, he has extensive experience in a similar capacity with another industry participant. We believe that his experience in our industry makes him well suited to serve on our Board. His experience allows him to provide our Board a unique perspective on our business, competition and regulatory concerns.

​

​

​

| ​ |
14 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

​

Jill E. Sommers Independent Age: 53 Committees: Nominating and Governance Risk ​ | Background Ms. Sommers has served on our Board since 2018. Ms. Sommers is currently a senior advisor to Patomak Global Partners, a financial services consultancy group, a position she has held since 2014. Previously, Ms. Sommers served as a commissioner of the Commodities Futures Trading Commission (“CFTC”) from 2007 to 2013 and as a member of the boards of directors of the securities exchanges of Bats from 2013 through the time of our acquisition of Bats in 2017. Ms. Sommers is currently a member of the boards of directors of CFE, SEF, and the Ethics and Compliance Initiative and a member of the advisory board of directors of Green Key Technologies. She has also previously served as a member of the boards of directors of our securities exchanges. Ms. Sommers holds a B.A. degree in Political Science from the University of Kansas. Qualifications Ms. Sommers has a strong understanding of our business and the regulation of the financial and derivatives industries from her experience with the CFTC, as a member of the boards of directors of CFE and SEF and a former member of the boards of directors of our securities exchanges. These skills, as well as her experience on other boards, make her well suited to serve on our Board.

​

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 15

​

Table of Contents

​

Fredric J. Tomczyk Independent Age: 66 Committees: Compensation Finance and Strategy | Background Mr. Tomczyk has served on our Board since July 2019. He is the retired President and Chief Executive Officer of TD Ameritrade Holding Corporation, a position he held from October 2008 to October 2016. Prior to this position, he held positions of increasing responsibility and leadership with the TD organization from 1999. Mr. Tomczyk was also a member of the TD Ameritrade board of directors from 2006 to 2007 and 2008 to 2016. Prior to joining the TD organization in 1999, Mr. Tomczyk was President and Chief Executive Officer of London Life. He currently serves as the lead independent director of Sagan MI Canada Inc., a publicly traded company, and of its operating subsidiary Sagan Mortgage Insurance Company Canada and is a member of the Cornell University Athletic Alumni Advisory Council. Mr. Tomczyk also served as a director of Knight Capital Group, Inc. and as a trustee of Liberty Property Trust, both formerly publicly traded companies, and as a director of the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association. Mr. Tomczyk holds a B.S. degree in Applied Economics & Business Management from Cornell University and is a Fellow of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Ontario. Qualifications As the retired President and CEO of a public financial services industry company, Mr. Tomczyk has extensive knowledge of the financial markets, technology and the financial services and banking industry. His service on TD Ameritrade’s and other company boards also gives Mr. Tomczyk experience with corporate governance and leadership skills. We believe that these experiences make him well suited to serve on our Board.

Each director nominee must receive the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast with respect to his or her election in order to be elected. Each nominee has tendered his or her resignation, contingent on failing to receive a majority of the votes cast in this election and acceptance by the Board. In the event any director fails to receive a majority of votes cast, the Nominating and Governance Committee will consider and make a recommendation to the Board as to whether to accept the resignation. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be counted as votes cast and therefore will not affect the vote.

The Board recommends that the stockholders vote FOR each of the director nominees.

​

​

| ​ |
16 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Board Structure

Independence

Our Bylaws require that, at all times, no less than two-thirds of our directors will be independent. The Nominating and Governance Committee has affirmatively determined that all of our current directors, except Mr. Tilly, are independent under BZX listing standards for independence. In addition, Michael L. Richter, who did not stand for reelection as a director in 2021, was determined to be independent through May 13, 2021.

In determining the independence of Mr. Ratterman, the Nominating and Governance Committee considered that Mr. Ratterman recently sold farmland to Mr. Isaacson, one of our executive officers, and that a family member of Mr. Isaacson has previously been under a contract to farm the same land. Mr. Isaacson is not a party to such farming contract and is not aware of its terms. The purchase of the farmland and the farming contract were each found to be consistent with ordinary market terms and did not involve businesses that compete with Cboe.

All of the directors on each of the Audit, Compensation, and Nominating and Governance Committees are independent. Each of these Committees (as defined below) reports to the Board as they deem appropriate, and as the Board may request.

Lead Director

The Board has an independent Lead Director, Mr. Sunshine. Our Corporate Governance Guidelines require that an independent director serve as our Lead Director. The Lead Director is elected by the Board, upon the recommendation of the Nominating and Governance Committee. The Charter of the Lead Director, Appendix A to our Corporate Governance Guidelines, provides that the Lead Director’s responsibilities include, among other items:

Chair all meetings of the non-employee and independent directors of the Board, including the executive sessions;

Approve agendas for Board meetings and consult with the Chairman on other matters pertinent to us and the Board;

Serve as a liaison between the Chairman and the independent Directors;

Approve meeting schedules to assure that there is sufficient time for discussion of all agenda items;

Advise and consult with the Chairman and CEO on the general scope and type of information to be provided in advance of Board meetings;

In collaboration with the Chairman and CEO, consult with the appropriate members of senior management about what information pertaining to our finances, operations, strategic alternatives, and compliance is to be sent to the Board; and

To perform other duties as the Board may determine.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 17

​

Table of Contents

Chairman and CEO Roles

Since 2017, in connection with the closing of the acquisition of Bats, we combined the roles of Chairman and CEO, with Mr. Tilly serving as the Chairman and CEO. Mr. Tilly was also appointed President effective January 14, 2019 and is expected to step down as President effective May 12, 2022 in connection with the appointment of David Howson to the role of President to be effective on the same day. The Board carefully considers its Board leadership structure and the benefits of continuity in leadership roles and continues to believe that the combined roles of Chairman and CEO at this time enhances the Company’s strategic alignment and supports Cboe Global Markets’ ability to deliver stockholder value.

The Board periodically reviews the leadership structure and may make changes in the future based upon what the Board believes to be in the best interests of the Company and stockholders at the time. At certain points in our history, the Chairman and CEO roles have been held by the same person, and at other times, the roles have been held by different individuals. Under our Bylaws, the Chairman may, but need not be, our CEO, and the Board believes it is important to retain its flexibility to allocate the responsibilities of the offices of the Chairman and CEO in any way that is in the best interests of the Company and stockholders at a given point in time based upon then-prevailing circumstances. The Board believes that the decision as to who should serve in those roles, and whether the offices should be combined or separate, should be assessed periodically by the Board, and that the Board should not be constrained by a rigid policy mandate when making these determinations.

In addition, our Board has implemented the following elements in order to ensure independent oversight for us and for our Board:

requiring the Board to consist of at least two-thirds independent directors who meet regularly without management and solely with non-employee and independent directors,

establishing independent Audit, Compensation, and Nominating and Governance Committees, and

appointing an independent Lead Director.

Board Oversight of Human Capital and Succession Planning

The Board recognizes that our business depends on associate productivity, development, and engagement. In particular, the Board and Compensation Committee each receives updates and reports on diversity and inclusion and associate engagement from management, including from the Company’s Chief Human Resources Officer. More specifically, the Compensation Committee has been delegated the responsibility to oversee the policies and strategies relating to talent, leadership, and culture, including diversity and inclusion. The Compensation Committee receives presentations throughout the year on human resources matters, including succession planning, diversity and inclusion initiatives, and associate engagement surveys. Further, summaries of the proceedings from prior Compensation Committee meetings are provided to the Board on a routine basis, including on a quarterly basis.

The Board further believes that providing for effective continuity of leadership is central to our long-term growth strategy. The succession planning process includes consideration of ordinary course succession and planning for situations where executives unexpectedly become unable to perform their duties. Executive succession planning is an ongoing process, reviewed and discussed on at least an annual basis by the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee reviews the Company’s organizational chart for potential successors. Summaries of these proceedings from prior Compensation Committee meetings are provided to the Board on a routine basis, including on a quarterly basis. The Board also reviews reports about executive succession and undergoes other relevant evaluations on an as needed basis.

​

| ​ |
18 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

In addition, Board succession planning is evaluated regularly within the Nominating and Governance Committee, whose reports and other necessary action items are discussed and acted upon by the Board as a whole. For more information see “Committees of the Board—Nominating and Governance Committee” below.

Board Oversight of Environmental, Social, and Governance Matters

The Board recognizes that operating in a socially responsible manner helps promote the long-term interests of our stockholders, organization, associates, industry, and community. As such, the Board stays apprised of particular environmental, social, and governance (“ESG”) matters in accordance with its general oversight responsibilities. The Board has delegated to the Committees oversight over the following specific areas and all Committees report to the full Board on a routine basis, including on a quarterly basis, and when a matter rises to the level of a material or enterprise level. For more information about Committee responsibilities, see “Committees of the Board” below. For additional information regarding ESG, see “Corporate Governance—Corporate Social Responsibility”.

​ | ​
Committee | Primary Areas of ESG Oversight
Audit | ESG information contained in the annual and quarterly financial statements and related press releases
Compensation | Compensation, talent, leadership, and culture, including diversity and inclusion
Finance and Strategy | Potential ESG impacts of acquisitions
Nominating and Governance | General oversight of ESG program Corporate governance practices
Risk | Business and strategy risks, including ESG Environmental risks, including forces of nature and climate

Board Oversight of Risk

The Board is responsible for overseeing our risk management processes. The Board is responsible for overseeing our general risk management strategy, the risk mitigation strategies employed by management, including adequacy of resources, and the significant risks facing us, including competition, reputation and technology risks. The Board stays apprised of particular risk management matters in accordance with its general oversight responsibilities. The Board has delegated to the Committees oversight over the following specific areas and all Committees report to the full Board on a routine basis, including on a quarterly basis, and when a matter rises to the level of a material or

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 19

​

Table of Contents

enterprise level risk. For more information about Committee responsibilities, see “Committees of the Board” below.

​ | ​
--- | ---
Committee | Primary Areas of Risk Oversight
ATS Oversight | Business and operation of BIDS Trading’s U.S. equities businesses Adequacy and effectiveness of separation protocols between Cboe Global Markets and BIDS Trading’s U.S. equities businesses
Audit | Adequacy and effectiveness of internal controls and procedures Financial reporting and taxation
Compensation | Compensation policies and procedures
Finance and Strategy | Credit and capital structure Strategic challenges with business partners
Nominating and Governance | Corporate governance practices
Risk | Enterprise risk management Information security Operational risks relating to internal processes, people or systems, including information technology Compliance, environmental, legal and regulatory risks

In addition to our Board, our management is responsible for daily risk management. To help achieve this goal, we have adopted an enterprise risk management framework that is supported by a three lines of defense approach, which involve the Business, Risk Management and Information Security Department, Enterprise Risk Management Committee, Compliance Department, Internal Audit

​

| ​ |
20 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Department, and the Board and Committees. We believe the following division of risk management responsibilities is an effective approach for addressing the enterprise risks that we face.

​ | ​
Line of Defense | Description
First | Our Business managers and associates, which are responsible for the performance, supervision and/or monitoring of our policies and control procedures
Second | Compliance and Risk Management and Information Security Departments, which provide independent oversight by assessing first line risk, advising management on policies, procedures, and controls to mitigate identified risks, and monitoring and reporting on any identified deficiencies or control enhancements Enterprise Risk Management Committee, composed of representatives of each of our departments, which meets periodically to review an established matrix of identified risks to evaluate the level of potential risks facing us and to identify any significant new risks Enterprise Risk Management Committee, along with our Chief Risk Officer, provide information and recommendations to the Risk Committee as necessary
Third | Internal Audit Department, which provides additional independent assurance that significant risks and related policies, procedures, and controls are reasonably designed and operating effectively

Board Oversight of Information Security

The Board recognizes that our business depends on the confidentiality, integrity, availability, performance, security, and reliability of our data and technology systems and devotes time and attention to the oversight of cybersecurity and information security risk. In particular, the Board and Risk Committee each receives updates and reports on information security from senior management, including from the Company’s Chief Compliance Officer, Chief Risk Officer, and Chief Information Security Officer. More specifically, the Risk Committee receives presentations from senior management throughout the year, including on a quarterly basis, on cybersecurity, including architecture and resiliency, incident management, business continuity and disaster recovery, significant information technology changes, data privacy, physical security, and information related to third-party assessments conducted by leading information security providers of the Company’s information security program. The Risk Committee also receives quarterly reports regarding the overall status of the Company’s information security strategy and program, including adequacy of staffing and resources, and reviews and approves any changes to the related information security charter. Further, summaries of the proceedings from prior Risk Committee meetings are provided to the Board on a routine basis, including on a quarterly basis.

Board Oversight of COVID-19 Global Pandemic

In 2021, the Board continued to oversee risks in the wake of the COVID-19 global pandemic. The Board monitored developments around COVID-19 and facilitated frequent communications with management. These Board meetings focused on updates regarding impacts to business continuity, associates, customers, regulators, trading behaviors and volumes, open outcry trading, market disruptions, demand for our products, market data, critical vendors, technology equipment suppliers, and data and disaster recovery centers. In addition, the Committees also monitored developments around COVID-19, in particular, the Audit Committee focused on adequacy and effectiveness of internal controls and procedures, the Compensation Committee focused on compensation matters

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 21

​

Table of Contents

and associate well-being and engagement, the Finance and Strategy Committee focused on liquidity and capital structure, and the Risk Committee focused on potential information security risks.

Board and Committee Meeting Attendance

There were 14 meetings of the Board during 2021. Each director attended at least 75% of the aggregate number of meetings of the Board and meetings of Committees of which the director was a member during 2021.

Independent Directors Meetings

Periodically, the independent directors meet separately in executive session without management. The Lead Director presides over these meetings. The independent directors met in executive session 9 times during 2021.

Annual Meeting Attendance

We encourage members of the Board to attend our annual meeting of stockholders. All of our current directors, who were then-serving on the Board, attended the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. Meetings of the Board and its Committees are being held in conjunction with the Annual Meeting. We expect all director nominees will attend the Annual Meeting.

Committees of the Board

Overview

Our Board has the following standing committees (each, a “Committee” and collectively, the “Committees”):

the ATS Oversight Committee,

the Audit Committee,

the Compensation Committee,

the Executive Committee,

the Finance and Strategy Committee,

the Nominating and Governance Committee, and

the Risk Committee.

Other than the members of the Executive Committee required to be on such Committee pursuant to our Bylaws, each of the members of the Committees was recommended by the Nominating and Governance Committee for approval by the Board for service on that Committee. Each of the Committees has a charter and the Audit Committee, Compensation Committee, and Nominating and Governance Committee charters are available on the Corporate Governance page of our Investor Relations section of our website at: http://ir.Cboe.com.

​

| ​ |
22 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

The following table is a listing of the composition of our standing Committees during 2021 and as of March 17, 2022, including the number of meetings of each Committee during 2021.

Director | ATS Oversight | Audit | Compensation | Executive | Finance and Strategy | Nominating and Governance | Risk
Number of meetings | 11 | 11 | 7 | — | 11 | 7 | 6
Edward T. Tilly (1) | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​
Eugene S. Sunshine (1) | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | (2) | ​
William M. Farrow, III | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |
Edward J. Fitzpatrick | ​ | ​ |  |  | ​ | ​ |
Ivan K. Fong | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (3) |
Janet P. Froetscher | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |
Jill R. Goodman | ​ | ​ | ​ |  |  |  | ​
Alexander J. Matturri, Jr. | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Jennifer J. McPeek |  |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Roderick A. Palmore | ​ | ​ | ​ |  |  |  | ​
James E. Parisi |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​ | ​
Joseph P. Ratterman |  | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
Michael L. Richter (4) | ​ | (2) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (2)
Jill E. Sommers | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | (3)
Fredric J. Tomczyk | ​ | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​

= Chair = Member

(1) | The Chairman, Mr. Tilly, and the Lead Director, Mr. Sunshine, are both members of the Executive Committee. Mr. Tilly is an invited guest to the meetings of each of the other standing Committees, other than the ATS Oversight Committee. Mr. Sunshine is an invited guest to the meetings of each of the other standing Committees.

(2) | Stepped down as a member of the Committee on May 13, 2021.

(3) | Joined the Committee on May 13, 2021.

(4) | Mr. Richter stepped down as a member of the Board and Committees in connection with the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders on May 13, 2021.

Audit Committee

The Audit Committee consists of 4 directors, all of whom are independent under BZX listing rules, as well as under Rule 10A-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”). The Audit Committee consists exclusively of directors who are financially literate. In addition, Mr. Parisi has been designated as our audit committee financial expert and meets the SEC definition of that position.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 23

​

Table of Contents

The Audit Committee’s responsibilities include:

engaging our independent auditor and overseeing its compensation, work, and performance,

reviewing and discussing the annual and quarterly financial statements and related press releases with management and the independent auditor, and

reviewing transactions with related persons for potential conflict of interest situations.

The Audit Committee also meets with our independent auditor in executive session without management present and our independent auditor may communicate directly, as needed, with members of the Audit Committee and the Board at large.

Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee consists of 4 directors, all of whom are independent under BZX listing rules. The Compensation Committee has primary responsibility to approve or make recommendations to the Board for:

all elements and amounts of compensation for the executive officers, including any performance goals,

reviewing succession plans relating to the CEO and our other executive officers,

adopting, amending, and terminating cash and equity-based incentive compensation plans,

approving any employment agreements, severance agreements, or change in control agreements with executive officers,

overseeing the policies and strategies relating to talent, leadership, and culture, including diversity and inclusion, and

the level and form of non-employee director compensation and benefits.

For additional information, see “Corporate Governance—Board Structure—Board Oversight of Human Capital and Succession Planning”.

Nominating and Governance Committee

Overview

The Nominating and Governance Committee consists of 5 directors, all of whom are independent under BZX listing rules. The Nominating and Governance Committee’s responsibilities include making recommendations to the Board on:

persons for election as director,

a director to serve as Chairman of the Board and an independent director to serve as Lead Director,

any stockholder proposals and nominations for director,

the appropriate structure, operations, and composition of the Board and its Committees,

the Board and Committee annual self-evaluation process, and

the contents of the Corporate Governance Guidelines, Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, and other corporate governance policies and programs.

​

| ​ |
24 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

The Nominating and Governance Committee is also responsible for general oversight of the ESG program. For additional information, see “Corporate Governance—Corporate Social Responsibility” and “Corporate Governance—Board Structure—Board Oversight of Environmental, Social, and Governance Matters”.

Criteria for Directors

We believe that each of the individuals serving on our Board has the necessary skills, qualifications and experiences to address the challenges and opportunities we face. The Nominating and Governance Committee is responsible for considering and recommending to the Board nominees for election as director, including considering each incumbent director’s continued service on the Board. The Committee annually reviews the skills and characteristics required of all directors in the context of the current composition of the Board, our operating requirements, targeted skills and experiences, and the long-term interests of our stockholders. In evaluating incumbent and new potential director candidates, the Committee takes into consideration many factors, including the individual’s educational and professional background, potential retirement plans, whether the individual has any special experience in a relevant area, personal accomplishments, and cultural experiences. In addition, the Committee may consider such other factors it deems appropriate when conducting its assessment of director candidates.

Diversity

While we do not currently have a formal diversity policy, our Corporate Governance Guidelines provide that the Nominating and Governance Committee will seek to recommend to the Board candidates for director with a diverse range of experiences, qualifications, and skills in order to provide varied insights and competent guidance regarding our operations, with a goal of having a Board that reflects diverse backgrounds, experience, and viewpoints. We believe that we benefit from having directors with a diversity of skills, characteristics, backgrounds, and cultural experiences.

Identifying and Evaluating New Directors

The Nominating and Governance Committee utilizes a variety of methods to identify, recruit, and evaluate potential new director candidates. The Committee considers various potential candidates for director, considering the criteria discussed above and qualifications of the individual candidate. Board nominees can be identified by current directors, management, third-party professional search firms, stockholders, or other persons. Prior to a potential new director’s nomination, the director candidate is planned to meet separately with the Chairman of the Board, the Chair of the Nominating and Governance Committee, and the independent Lead Director, who will each consider the potential director’s candidacy. New director candidates may also meet separately with other members of the Board. In addition, a background check is completed before a final recommendation is made to the Board. After a review and evaluation of a potential new director based on the criteria discussed above, the Nominating and Governance Committee will decide whether to recommend to the Board the candidate’s appointment as a director or nominee for election as a director, and the Board will decide whether to approve the candidate’s appointment as a director or a nominee.

Onboarding New Directors

New directors participate in a robust all-day orientation program to familiarize themselves with the company and management. Our orientation program for new directors includes a discussion of a broad range of topics, including the background of the company, the Board and its governance model, subsidiary governance, regulatory oversight, strategy and business operations, financial statements and capital structure, the management team, key industry and competitive factors, the legal and ethical responsibilities of the Board, and other matters crucial to the ability of a new director to fulfill his or her responsibilities.

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 25

​

Table of Contents

Retirement

Our Corporate Governance Guidelines provide that once an individual serving on our Board reaches age 71, the Board shall begin to discuss the retirement plan with respect to such director. The Board expects that no director shall be elected or reelected as a director once he or she reaches age 73. Any director who turns 73 while serving as a director may continue to serve for the remainder of their current term. The Board undertakes ongoing evaluation of its members’ performance with respect to their capacity to serve and keeps note of director age for director planning purposes.

Annual Board and Committee Self-Evaluations

The Board believes that a robust annual evaluation process is a critical part of its governance practices. The Nominating and Governance Committee is responsible for establishing and overseeing the Board’s and Committees’ annual self-evaluations to determine whether the Board and the Committees are functioning effectively and to identify potential areas of improvement. The annual self-evaluation process includes the following:

Stage in Process | Board of Directors | Committees
Determine Discussion Topics ↓ | Nominating and Governance Committee determines specific topics and subject areas to discuss with each director, such as roles, responsibilities, structure, skills, experience, background, composition, and effectiveness | Nominating and Governance Committee determines and distributes to each Committee a list of specific topics and subject areas to facilitate discussion about each Committee’s roles and responsibilities, structure, charter, policies, composition, and effectiveness
Discussions ↓ | Chair of Nominating and Governance Committee and Lead Director interview each director in one-on-ones to discuss Board’s performance | Chair of each Committee facilitates discussion of Committee’s performance in executive session and in one-on-ones
Feedback ↓ | Chair of Nominating and Governance Committee and Lead Director report results of discussions and recommendations to Nominating and Governance Committee for its consideration | Chair of each Committee reports results of Committee self-evaluation and recommendations to Nominating and Governance Committee for its consideration
Reviews ↓ | Nominating and Governance Committee reviews results from Board and Committee self-evaluations and provides summary of assessments and recommendations to full Board Board discusses results and, if necessary, provides additional recommendations
Feedback Incorporated | Changes and enhancements, if any, are implemented to governance policies and practices

​

​

| ​ |
26 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

In addition to the annual evaluation process, the Board and Committees meet in regular executive sessions, which provides the directors with opportunities to reflect and provide feedback on an ongoing basis to determine whether the Board and the Committees are functioning effectively and to identify potential areas of improvement.

Stockholder Nominations

The Nominating and Governance Committee will consider stockholder recommendations for candidates for our Board and will consider those candidates using the same criteria applied to candidates suggested by management. Stockholders may recommend candidates for our Board by contacting the Corporate Secretary of Cboe Global Markets, Inc. at 433 West Van Buren Street, Chicago, Illinois 60607.

In addition, stockholders may formally nominate candidates for our Board to be considered at an annual meeting of stockholders through the process described below under the heading “Other Items—Stockholder Proposals”.

ATS Oversight Committee

The ATS Oversight Committee is responsible for, among other things, overseeing the business and operations of BIDS Trading’s U.S. equities businesses, overseeing the adequacy and effectiveness of the information and other barriers established to maintain the separation of BIDS Trading’s U.S. equities businesses from Cboe Global Markets’ registered national exchange businesses, and helping to ensure that specified functions of those BIDS Trading’s U.S. equities businesses are independent of and not integrated with or otherwise linked to Cboe Global Markets’ registered national exchange businesses.

Executive Committee

The Executive Committee has the authority to exercise the powers and authority of the Board when the convening of the Board is not practicable, except as limited by its charter, the Company’s Bylaws and applicable law.

Finance and Strategy Committee

The Finance and Strategy Committee’s responsibilities include approving or making recommendations to the Board regarding the budget, capital allocation, strategic plans, and acquisition or investment opportunities.

Risk Committee

The Risk Committee is generally responsible for, among other things, overseeing the risk assessment and risk management of the Company, including risk related to cybersecurity, information technology, and the Company’s compliance with laws, regulations, and its policies.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

No member of the Compensation Committee is a current or former officer or employee of ours. In addition, there are no compensation committee interlocks with other entities with respect to any member of the Compensation Committee.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 27

​

Table of Contents

Stockholder Engagement

Cboe Global Markets and its Board are committed to fostering long-term and institution-wide relationships with stockholders and maintaining their trust and goodwill. As a result, each year we interact with stockholders through a variety of engagement activities. These engagements routinely cover strategy and performance, corporate governance, executive compensation, and other current and emerging issues to help ensure that our Board and management understand and address the issues that are important to our stockholders.

Our key stockholder engagement activities in 2021 included attending virtual investor and industry conferences, participating in informational fireside chats, conducting telephonic investor road shows, and hosting a 2021 Investor Day and telephonic meetings. Some of these conferences also featured webcasts and replays of the presentations so that our stockholders could listen remotely. In 2021, we engaged with holders of approximately 25% percent of our common stock outstanding.

In 2021 and early 2022, we also conducted an outreach specifically focused on corporate governance, executive compensation, and proxy season trends and issues, targeting our top stockholders that represented approximately 42 percent of our common stock outstanding and engaged with holders of approximately 20 percent of our common stock outstanding. Through these discussions we gained valuable feedback, and this feedback was shared with the Board and its relevant Committees. We also took steps to address any areas of improvement, including incorporating some of the disclosure suggestions into this Proxy Statement.

In addition, our quarterly earnings calls are open to the general public and feature a live webcast.

Communications with Directors

As provided in our Corporate Governance Guidelines, stockholders and other interested parties may communicate directly with our independent directors or the entire Board. Our policy and procedures regarding these communications are located in the Investor Relations section of our website at http://ir.Cboe.com.

CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

The Board recognizes that operating in a socially responsible manner helps promote the long-term interests of our stockholders, organization, associates, industry, and community. Our guiding principles help us deliver on our corporate mission and strategy, including good citizenship.

We believe that being a good citizen means that we hold ourselves accountable for the integrity of the markets and to the communities we serve, seek to help resolve conflicts and build consensus, inform those impacted before taking action, lead by example, and serve as part of the solution. We also seek to be good citizens to the communities we serve by being committed to being environmentally conscious. Additionally, being good citizens also means that we strive to support our associates and better serve our industry and community through our human capital development, volunteerism and policies.

​

| ​ |
28 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Additional information on our approach to ESG can be found in the Cboe Global Markets, Inc. ESG Report located in the Corporate Social Responsibility section of our website at https://www.cboe.com/about/corporate-social-responsibility, which does not form a part of this Proxy Statement. Further, our 2021 Annual Report to Stockholders included in this mailing, which includes a copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021, also contains relevant additional information under “Part I—Item 1. Business—Human Capital Management”. See also herein “Corporate Governance—Board Structure—Board Oversight of Human Capital and Succession Planning” and “Corporate Governance—Board Structure—Board Oversight of Environmental, Social, and Governance Matters”.

​

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 29

​

Table of Contents

director compensation

Compensation Philosophy and Summary

Our director compensation program provides director fees that are generally designed to be paid at competitive levels that are near the median of director fees of our peer group, which is discussed in further detail below in the “Executive Compensation—Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section. This allows us to attract and retain individuals with the skills, qualifications, and experiences required to sit on our Board.

Annually, the Compensation Committee reviews a competitive market data analysis for non-employee director compensation produced by Meridian Compensation Partners, LLC (“Meridian”), our independent compensation consultant, and recommends changes to our director compensation program, if any, to the Board for approval.

For 2021, our director compensation program remained unchanged from 2020 and consisted of a mix of: cash and stock retainers, committee meeting attendance fees, committee chair retainers, and an additional Lead Director retainer.

2021 Elements of Director Compensation Program

The compensation of our non-employee directors is based upon a compensation year beginning and ending in May at the time of our Annual Meeting of Stockholders. The following table reflects the amount paid with respect to each component of our director compensation program for the Board term ending with the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and for the Board term ending with the Annual Meeting in 2022:

Annual Fees | May 2020 — May 2021 |  | May 2021 — May 2022
Cash retainer | $ | 90,000 | ​ | $ | 90,000
Stock retainer, value based on closing price on date of grant | $ | 145,000 | ​ | $ | 145,000
Committee chair cash retainer | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
ATS Oversight | $ | 20,000 | ​ | $ | 20,000
Audit | $ | 25,000 | ​ | $ | 25,000
Compensation | $ | 15,000 | ​ | $ | 15,000
Finance and Strategy | $ | 15,000 | ​ | $ | 15,000
Nominating and Governance | $ | 15,000 | ​ | $ | 15,000
Risk | $ | 20,000 | ​ | $ | 20,000
Lead Director cash retainer, in addition to above cash and stock retainers | $ | 50,000 | ​ | $ | 50,000
Meeting Fees | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Committee meeting attendance fee per meeting attended | $ | 1,500 | ​ | $ | 1,500
Lead Director meeting attendance fee per Committee meeting attended for the Company and for each subsidiary board of directors or committee meeting attended | $ | 1,500 | ​ | $ | 1,500

​

​

| ​ |
30 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

2021 Director Compensation

The compensation of our non-employee directors for the year ended December 31, 2021 for their service is shown in the following table.

​ |  | Fees Earned or | ​ | Stock | ​ | All other | ​ | ​ | ​
Name | ​ | Paid in Cash | ​ | Awards(1) | ​ | Compensation(2) | ​ | Total
Eugene S. Sunshine (3) | ​ | $ | 234,500 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | 19,195 | ​ | $ | 398,725
William M. Farrow, III | ​ | $ | 135,500 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | 10,000 | ​ | $ | 290,530
Edward J. Fitzpatrick | ​ | $ | 124,500 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | 5,000 | ​ | $ | 274,530
Ivan K. Fong | ​ | $ | 79,500 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | 10,000 | ​ | $ | 234,530
Janet P. Froetscher | ​ | $ | 121,500 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | 20,000 | ​ | $ | 286,530
Jill R. Goodman | ​ | $ | 132,000 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 277,030
Alexander J. Matturri, Jr. (4) | ​ | $ | 139,750 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | 2,000 | ​ | $ | 286,780
Jennifer J. McPeek | ​ | $ | 123,000 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 268,030
Roderick A. Palmore | ​ | $ | 129,000 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | 10,000 | ​ | $ | 284,030
James E. Parisi (5) | ​ | $ | 199,000 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | 20,000 | ​ | $ | 364,030
Joseph P. Ratterman | ​ | $ | 138,000 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | 5,000 | ​ | $ | 288,030
Michael L. Richter (6) | ​ | $ | 55,500 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 10,000 | ​ | $ | 65,500
Jill E. Sommers (7) | ​ | $ | 221,225 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | 10,000 | ​ | $ | 376,255
Fredric J. Tomczyk | ​ | $ | 115,500 | ​ | $ | 145,030 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 260,530

(1) | The non-employee directors then-serving on the Board received an equity grant of restricted stock on May 13, 2021. The equity grants vest on the earlier of the one year anniversary of the grant date or the completion of their final year of director service. Each of the listed directors who received an equity grant holds 1,276 shares.

(2) | Amounts shown in the All Other Compensation column represent matching gifts made to qualified non-profit organizations on behalf of non-employee directors and do not represent total charitable contributions made by them during the year. Amounts represent those provided through our Matching Gift Program that is available to full-time employees and non-employee directors. During 2021, we matched eligible gifts from a minimum of $50 to an aggregate maximum gift of $10,000 per employee or non-employee director, per calendar year. In addition, in 2021, we matched at a rate of 1.5x eligible gifts from a minimum of $50 to $1,000 per employee or non-employee director, per calendar year to organizations that (i) support social justice and/or improve the lives of those in Black, Asian American Pacific Islander, and LGBTQ+ communities or (ii) provide services to COVID-19 global pandemic relief efforts. Amounts also represent those provided through our Cboe Political Action Committee Matching Gift Program that is available to non-employee directors. During 2021, we matched Cboe Political Action Committee contributions with eligible gifts from a minimum of $50 to an aggregate maximum gift of $5,000 per non-employee director, per calendar year.

(3) | The amount shown in the Fees Earned or Paid in Cash column for Mr. Sunshine also includes fees of $28,500 for attending subsidiary board of directors or Committee meetings.

(4) | The amount shown in the Fees Earned or Paid in Cash column for Mr. Matturri also includes fees of $55,750 earned for his service while a member of the boards of directors of our securities exchanges, which were paid in early 2022.

(5) | The amount shown in the Fees Earned or Paid in Cash column for Mr. Parisi also includes fees of $45,000 for his service while a member of the boards of directors of CFE and SEF.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 31

​

Table of Contents

(6) | Mr. Richter left the Board and Committees in connection with the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders on May 13, 2021. The amounts shown in the Fees Earned or Paid in Cash column reflect the remaining cash retainers and Committee meeting fees while on the Board.

(7) | The amount shown in the Fees Earned or Paid in Cash column for Ms. Sommers also includes fees of $114,726 for her service while a member of the boards of directors of our securities exchanges, CFE, and SEF.

Director Stock Ownership and Holding Guidelines

The Compensation Committee has adopted stock ownership and holding guidelines, which provide that each non-employee director should own stock equal to five times the cash annual retainer for directors within five years of joining the Board or within four years of May 2019 for directors then-serving when the guidelines were updated in May 2019. For purposes of this ownership and holding requirement, (a) shares owned outright or in trust and (b) restricted stock, including shares that have been granted but are unvested, are included. In addition, each non-employee director is required to hold all of their shares until the guidelines are met, except for sales of shares to pay taxes with respect to the vesting or exercising of equity grants. Other than Ms. McPeek and Messrs. Fong and Matturri who were first elected to our Board in 2020, each of the non-employee incumbent directors has met the ownership requirement as of December 31, 2021.

Director Hedging and Pledging Policies

Under our Insider Trading Policy, our directors are prohibited from entering into transactions involving options to purchase or sell our common stock or other derivatives related to our common stock. Our Insider Trading Policy also prohibits directors from entering into any pledges or margin loans on shares of our common stock. None of the directors have existing hedges, pledges or margin loans on shares of our common stock.

​

​

| ​ |
32 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

​

executive Compensation

PROPOSAL 2 - ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

In accordance with Section 14A of the Exchange Act, the Board is providing our stockholders with an advisory vote to approve executive compensation. This advisory vote, commonly known as a “say-on-pay” vote, is a non-binding vote to approve the compensation paid to our named executive officers as disclosed in this proxy statement in accordance with SEC rules. The Board has adopted a policy of providing for annual “say-on-pay” votes in accordance with the results of our last stockholder advisory vote.

As discussed in the “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” section, our executive compensation program is designed to meet the following objectives:

attract and retain talented and dedicated executives,

motivate our executives to achieve corporate goals that create value for our stockholders, and

align the compensation of our executive officers with stockholder returns.

The Compensation Committee has implemented the following best practices applicable to our executive officers in order to achieve these objectives:

a high proportion of total compensation is in the form of performance-based compensation with limits on all incentive award payouts,

incentive awards include financial measures and a relative stock price performance goal,

stock ownership and holding guidelines,

double trigger change in control provisions in equity awards and for severance benefits in employment agreements and the Executive Severance Plan,

prohibition on hedging,

prohibition on pledging,

elimination of tax gross-up payments in the event of a change in control, and

clawbacks of incentive compensation.

We believe that the compensation paid to the named executive officers is appropriate to align their interests with those of our stockholders to generate stockholder returns. Accordingly, the Board recommends that our stockholders vote in favor of the say-on-pay vote as set forth in the following non-binding resolution:

RESOLVED, that our stockholders approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation paid to our named executive officers, as disclosed in this Proxy Statement, including under the heading “Compensation Discussion and Analysis,” the accompanying compensation tables and the corresponding narrative discussion.

As this is an advisory vote, the outcome of the vote is not binding on us with respect to executive compensation decisions, including those relating to our named executive officers. Our Compensation Committee and Board value the opinions of our stockholders. The Compensation Committee and Board will consider the results of the say-on-pay vote and evaluate whether any actions should be taken in the future.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 33

​

Table of Contents

Non-binding approval of our executive compensation program requires that a majority of the shares cast on this matter be cast in favor of the proposal. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be counted as votes cast and therefore will not affect the vote.

The Board recommends that the stockholders vote FOR approval, in a non-binding resolution, of the compensation paid to our executive officers.

COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

This Compensation Discussion and Analysis section is intended to provide our stockholders with an understanding of our compensation practices and philosophy, material elements of our executive compensation program, and the decisions made in 2021 with respect to the total compensation awarded to, earned by, or paid to each of the following 2021 “named executive officers” or “NEOs”:

Name | Title*
Edward T. Tilly | Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
Christopher A. Isaacson | Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
Brian N. Schell | Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer
David Howson | Executive Vice President, President Europe and Asia Pacific
Patrick Sexton | Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary

* | Titles are as of December 31, 2021.

​

​

| ​ |
34 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

This Compensation Discussion and Analysis section is organized as follows:

Executive Summary | 36
Principal Components of 2021 Executive Compensation | 36
Performance Affecting Fiscal 2021 Annual Incentive Pay Outcomes | 36
Performance Affecting 2019-2021 PSU Pay Outcomes | 36
Compensation Governance Practices | 37
2021 Business Highlights | 37
Executive Compensation Program Practices | 38
Compensation Philosophy and Summary | 38
Company’s Response to Stockholder Vote on Say on Pay | 40
2021 Target Annual Pay Opportunities | 40
Executive Compensation Program Governance Cycle | 40
Independent Compensation Consultant | 41
Tally Sheets | 42
Peer Group and Comparative Data | 42
2021 Elements of Executive Compensation Program | 43
Base Salary | 43
Annual Incentive | 43
Overview | 43
Corporate Performance | 45
Individual Performance | 48
Actual Performance and Payouts | 52
Long-Term Incentive Plan | 52
Overview | 52
2021 Grants | 52
2019 PSU Grants Vested | 55
Other Executive Compensation Program Considerations | 55
Stock Ownership and Holding Guidelines | 55
Hedging Policy | 56
Pledging Policy | 57
Clawbacks | 57
Employee Benefit Plans, Severance, Change in Control and Employment-Related Agreements | 57
Tax and Accounting Considerations | 58

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 35

​

Table of Contents

Executive Summary

Principal Components of 2021 Executive Compensation

​ ​ ​ | ​
| Base Salary (15% of CEO’s target pay mix)
​ | Fixed level of cash compensation based on performance, expertise, experience, and market value
​ | Target annual incentive is based on percentage of base salary
​ | Annual Incentive Bonus (25% of CEO’s target pay mix)
​ | Provides variable cash compensation payout opportunities to the extent pre-established EBITDA and net revenue corporate and individual performance goals are met over one-year performance period
​ | Individual performance goals include, among others, ESG related goals such as attracting, engaging, developing and retaining diverse talent, communicating with investors, promoting a culture of inclusion, succession planning, and overseeing a pipeline of diverse talent
​ | Payouts range 0% to 200% of executive’s target bonus opportunity
​ | Long-Term Equity Awards -Restricted Stock Units (30% of CEO’s target pay mix)
| Provides compensation in the form of Company shares to the extent three-year graded service period is met
​ | Aligns interests of our executives with those of our stockholders and encourages retention
​ | -Performance Share Units (30% of CEO’s target pay mix)
​ | Provides variable compensation in the form of Company shares to the extent pre-established relative total stockholder return (“TSR”) and earnings per share (“EPS”) goals are met over a 3-year period
​ | Aligns the interests of our executives with stockholders, provides significant incentive for retention, and motivates our executives to focus on our long-term growth and increased stockholder value
​ | Payouts range 0% to 200% of executive’s target number of PSUs

Performance Affecting Fiscal 2021 Annual Incentive Pay Outcomes

| ​ |
2021 Adjusted Net Revenues1 | ​ | 2021 Adjusted EBITDA1
$1,459 Million | ​ | $984 Million
| ​ |
157% of Target Earned | ​ | 178% of Target Earned

Performance Affecting 2019-2021 PSU Pay Outcomes

| ​ |
3-Year Adjusted EPS1 | ​ | 3-Year Relative TSR
$16.05 | ​ | 34th Percentile
| ​ |
0% of Target PSUs Earned | ​ | 74% of Target PSUs Earned

1 Adjusted revenues less cost of revenues (“net revenues”), adjusted earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, and amortization (“adjusted EBITDA”), and 3-year adjusted EPS are non-GAAP measures used by the Company and reconciliations to GAAP measures are provided in Appendix A.

​

| ​ |
36 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Compensation Governance Practices

What we do |  | What we don’t do
Mitigate compensation risk Enforce robust mandatory stock ownership and holding guidelines Utilize independent compensation consultant Maintain a Compensation Committee that is composed solely of independent directors Active engagement with stockholders Maintain double trigger change in control provisions in equity awards and for severance benefits in employment agreements and the Executive Severance Plan Provide clawback provisions for cash incentive and equity incentive awards for executives Impose maximum caps and limits on short- and long-term incentive award payouts | ​ | Ä No hedging of Company stock by executives Ä No pledging of Company stock by executives Ä No tax gross-ups upon a change in control or otherwise Ä No excessive use of employment contracts Ä No payouts for below threshold level for corporate performance Ä No excessive perquisites Ä No guaranteed annual incentive payments

​

2021 Business Highlights

Cboe Global Markets and its Board are committed to a corporate mission and strategy designed to create long-term stockholder value. Our strategy is to build one of the world’s largest global derivatives and securities networks to create value and drive growth by:

| (1) | innovating to capture growing demand for trading products and data services, globally,

| (2) | integrating across our ecosystems to increase efficiency and better serve customers, and

| (3) | growing by accessing untapped addressable markets.

The following is a brief summary of our 2021 business highlights as they relate to the ongoing commitment of our team and the Board to this strategy and the key performance metrics used in our performance-based compensation program.

Financial Results

| o | Net revenues of $1,476 million for 2021, up 18% from $1,254 million for 2020.

| o | Diluted EPS of $4.92 for 2021, up 15% from $4.27 for 2021.

Business Results

| o | Launched 24x5 trading for VIX and SPX options.

| o | Began distributing real-time data via Cboe Global Cloud.

| o | Launched Cboe Europe Derivatives.

| o | Acquired Chi-X Asia Pacific, a market operator in Japan and Australia.

| o | Launched Cboe Empowers, a community engagement program.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 37

​

Table of Contents

| o | Established new Data and Access Solutions Division.

| o | Launched mini-options on Russell 2000 Index.

| o | Continued integration of prior acquisitions.

Navigating COVID-19 Global Pandemic

| o | Successfully moved global headquarters to a new location; and nearing completion of a new trading floor buildout.

| o | Continued to provide frequent communications to directors, employees, customers, regulators, critical vendors, technology equipment suppliers, data and disaster recovery centers, and other service providers.

| o | Continued to operate our business and achieved solid results in 2021, while global employees (except those deemed essential) continued to work from home.

We believe that the performance of the Company demonstrates that management is keenly focused on driving the Company for sustainable long-term growth and diversifying the Company’s business, while obtaining short-term results. Our business continued to generate strong cash flows from operations and we were able to return $275 million to stockholders through dividends and share repurchases while retaining the flexibility to pursue new growth opportunities. To that end, in 2021:

in keeping with our goal of consistent and sustainable dividend growth, we increased our quarterly dividend by 14% to $0.48 per share and paid cash dividends of $193 million; and

we repurchased 822 thousand of our outstanding shares of common stock under a share repurchase program for a total of $81 million.

As a result of these solid results in 2021 and capital allocation decisions, as of December 31, 2021, we achieved total stockholder returns, including reinvested dividends, of approximately:

42% over the past year;

39% over the past three years;

88% over the past five years; and

502% over the past ten years.

Executive Compensation Program Practices

Compensation Philosophy and Summary

Our executive compensation program is designed to attract and retain talented and dedicated executives who are instrumental in our achievement of key strategic business objectives. To meet these objectives, the Compensation Committee designed and implemented a program that pays a substantial portion of executive compensation based on corporate and individual performance.

The Compensation Committee believes that our executive compensation program plays a vital role in contributing to the achievement of key strategic business objectives that ultimately drive long-term business success. Accordingly, we designed our executive compensation program to focus our executives on achieving critical corporate financial and strategic goals, while taking steps to position the business for sustained growth in financial performance over time.

​

| ​ |
38 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Our executive compensation program generally consists of the following elements, in addition to retirement, health, and welfare benefits:

The following charts show the 2021 total target compensation mix for the Chief Executive Officer and the other named executive officers as a group. For the Chief Executive Officer and the other named executive officers, the majority of 2021 total target compensation is “at-risk” (i.e., linked to achievement of performance goals and/or the value is tied to our common stock price) and, further, the majority of “at-risk” pay is in the form of equity awards. Total target compensation is the sum of an executive officer’s 2021 base salary, target annual incentive opportunity and target value for long-term equity awards (i.e., RSUs and PSUs).

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 39

​

Table of Contents

Company’s Response to Stockholder Vote on Say-on-Pay

At the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, our “say-on-pay” proposal received the support of over 90% of the votes cast for approval of our 2020 executive compensation program as disclosed in our 2021 Proxy Statement, and every year since going public in 2010, we have received over 85% stockholder support of our executive compensation programs.

The Compensation Committee has reviewed the results of the stockholder vote on our 2020 executive compensation program and considered such results supportive of our executive compensation program and the Compensation Committee’s measured approach to modifying our compensation practices to enhance their alignment with stockholder interests. In addition, the Compensation Committee has determined that the vote result did not warrant any large-scale changes to our executive compensation program; however, the Compensation Committee continues to take steps to help ensure our compensation practices remain aligned with best practices and stockholder interests.

2021 Target Annual Pay Opportunities

The following chart shows the 2021 total target compensation for each named executive officer.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Target Long-Term | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Target Annual | ​ | Equity Awards | ​ | ​ | ​
Named Executive Officer(1) | ​ | Base Salary | ​ | Incentive Bonus |  | RSUs (2) | ​ | PSUs (2) | ​ | Total
Edward T. Tilly | ​ | $ | 1,265 | ​ | $ | 2,087 | ​ | $ | 2,474 | ​ | $ | 2,474 | ​ | $ | 8,300
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | $ | 650 | ​ | $ | 975 | ​ | $ | 938 | ​ | $ | 938 | ​ | $ | 3,500
Brian N. Schell | ​ | $ | 525 | ​ | $ | 735 | ​ | $ | 788 | ​ | $ | 788 | ​ | $ | 2,835
David Howson (3) | ​ | $ | 567 | ​ | $ | 624 | ​ | $ | 675 | ​ | $ | 675 | ​ | $ | 2,541
Patrick Sexton | ​ | $ | 415 | ​ | $ | 498 | ​ | $ | 338 | ​ | $ | 338 | ​ | $ | 1,588

(1) | All amounts are in thousands. Numbers may not foot due to rounding.

(2) | Represents the target equity award value used to calculate the number of shares to grant.

(3) | Mr. Howson receives his cash compensation in British pounds. The amounts reported were converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.35, which was the exchange rate as of December 31, 2021.

This supplemental table is not required, but rather it is provided to demonstrate our named executive officers’ total target compensation opportunity for 2021. Please refer to the Summary Compensation Table below for complete disclosure of the total compensation of our named executive officers reported in accordance with the SEC disclosure requirements.

Executive Compensation Program Governance Cycle

Throughout the year, the Board and the Compensation Committee are heavily involved in reviewing, monitoring, and approving, as applicable, the executive compensation program. The Compensation Committee, composed of all independent directors, is responsible for reviewing the various components of the total compensation program for all executive officers. The Compensation Committee met 7 times in 2021. The Compensation Committee either approves or makes recommendations to the Board regarding compensation related decisions. Messrs. Tilly, Isaacson, and Schell generally attended portions of the 2021 meetings of the Compensation Committee to provide information and assistance, other than when the Compensation Committee discussed the respective executive’s compensation.

​

| ​ |
40 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

While specific topics may vary from meeting to meeting, the following illustration describes the general annual cycle of the Board’s and Compensation Committee’s activities.

Independent Compensation Consultant

For 2021, the Compensation Committee engaged Meridian as its independent compensation consultant to provide the Compensation Committee with advice and assistance related to the design of our executive compensation program.

Meridian reviews our executive compensation program and advises the Compensation Committee on best practices and plan design to help improve the program’s effectiveness and alignment with market practices. In addition, Meridian provides advice to the Compensation Committee on the Company’s compensation peer group and on the competitive positioning of the various components of the executive compensation program. Meridian consultants regularly attend meetings of the Compensation Committee. Meridian also meets with the Compensation Committee in executive session without management present and may communicate directly, as needed, with members of the Compensation Committee and the Board at large. Based on a review of its engagement of Meridian and consideration of factors set forth in SEC and BZX rules, the Compensation Committee determined that Meridian’s work did not raise any conflicts of interest and that it is independent from management.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 41

​

Table of Contents

Tally Sheets

When reviewing compensation for the named executive officers, the Compensation Committee may consider tally sheets that detail the various elements of compensation for each executive. These tally sheets, developed with the assistance of Meridian, are used to evaluate the appropriateness of each named executive officer’s total compensation package, to compare each executive’s total compensation opportunity with his or her actual payout, to assess the level of holding power in unvested equity awards, and to help ensure that the compensation appropriately reflects the executive compensation program’s focus on pay for performance and alignment with stockholder interests.

Peer Group and Comparative Data

For the 2021 compensation decisions, the Compensation Committee used a peer group and an executive compensation survey to derive competitive market compensation data. The 23-company peer group was composed of exchange holding companies, financial services firms, and technology-focused companies with corporate profiles similar to ours. Based on the then-available fiscal year 2020 data, the Company’s annual revenue, market capitalization, and number of employees fell below the median of the peer group. The executive compensation survey was also customized to only include exchange holding companies, financial services firms and technology-focused companies of similar size to Cboe. The Compensation Committee used the market data derived from the peer group and the survey as points of reference, rather than as the sole determining factor in setting compensation for our named executive officers.

​ | ​
Peer Group
Akamai Technologies, Inc. | London Stock Exchange Group plc
Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc. | LPL Financial Holdings Inc.
Citrix Systems, Inc. | MarketAxess Holdings Inc.
CME Group Inc. | MSCI Inc.
Deutsche Borse AG | Nasdaq, Inc.
Equifax Inc. | SEI Investments Company
E*TRADE Financial Corporation | Stifel Financial Corp.
Euronet Worldwide, Inc. | Synopsys, Inc.
FactSet Research Systems Inc. | TransUnion
Fortinet, Inc. | Verisk Analytics, Inc.
Intercontinental Exchange, Inc. | Virtu Financial, Inc.
Jack Henry & Associates, Inc. | ​

​

Following the 2021 compensation decisions, the Compensation Committee reviewed the peer group. The Committee reviewed the data provided by Meridian and compared our corporate performance to our peer group in the areas of revenues, gross profit, market capitalization, and number of employees. The Committee also considered business descriptions, complexity of business and other qualitative factors. The Committee approved one change to the peer group, removing E*TRADE Financial Corporation because the company was acquired. The change decreased the number of peers from 23 to 22 companies.

​

| ​ |
42 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

2021 Elements of Executive Compensation Program

Base Salary

The base salary for our named executive officers is designed to be part of a competitive total compensation package when compared to our peer group. Base salary provides our named executive officers with a measure of certainty within their total compensation package and provides a baseline for their target payout opportunity under the annual incentive plan. In setting base salary, in addition to considering market benchmark data derived from our peer group and comparative market data, the Compensation Committee also considered for each named executive officer the following factors:

position, | individual performance,
experience, | potential to influence our future success, and
industry specific knowledge, | total compensation.
level of responsibility, | ​

For 2021, the Compensation Committee approved or made recommendations to the Board regarding the base salaries for each of the named executive officers, with input in part from Mr. Tilly regarding the individual performances of Messrs. Isaacson, Schell, Howson, and Sexton. Below are the base salary amounts at December 31, 2021 and 2020 for the named executive officers and the aggregate percent change.

​ | ​ | 2020 Base | ​ | 2021 Base | ​ | Percent
Named Executive Officer | ​ | Salary (1) | ​ | Salary (1) | ​ | Change
Edward T. Tilly | ​ | $ | 1,265 | ​ | $ | 1,265 | ​ | 0 | %
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | $ | 650 |  | $ | 650 | ​ | 0 | %
Brian N. Schell | ​ | $ | 525 |  | $ | 525 | ​ | 0 | %
David Howson (2) | ​ | $ | 575 |  | $ | 567 | ​ | -1 | %
Patrick Sexton | ​ | $ | 400 |  | $ | 415 | ​ | 4 | %

(1) | In thousands

(2) | Mr. Howson receives his cash compensation in British pounds and his base salary did not change. The 2021 amounts reported were converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.35, which was the exchange rate as of December 31, 2021. The 2020 amounts reported were converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.37, which was the exchange rate as of December 31, 2020.

The base salary for Mr. Sexton increased due to his assumption of additional responsibilities and to align compensation more closely with comparative market data.

Annual Incentive

Overview. The annual incentive, or bonus, component of the total compensation package paid to our named executive officers is designed to reward the achievement of key corporate and individual performance goals that drive our annual operating and financial results.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 43

​

Table of Contents

The Compensation Committee established a target annual incentive opportunity for each of the named executive officers by considering market benchmark data derived from our peer group, comparative market data, and the following factors:

​ | ​
position, | individual performance,
experience, | potential to influence our future success, and
industry specific knowledge, | total compensation.
level of responsibility, | ​

The table below shows each named executive officer’s 2020 and 2021 target annual incentive opportunity, shown as a percentage of salary, and the change in percentage points.

​ |  | 2020 Target Annual | ​ | 2021 Target Annual | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Incentive | ​ | Incentive | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Opportunity as | ​ | Opportunity as | ​ | ​ | ​ | Change in | ​
​ | ​ | Percentage of | ​ | Percentage of | ​ | ​ | ​ | Percentage | ​
Named Executive Officer | ​ | Base Salary | ​ | Base Salary | ​ | ​ | ​ | Points | ​
Edward T. Tilly |  | 165 | % | ​ | 165 | % | ​ | 0 | pts
Christopher A. Isaacson |  | 150 | % | ​ | 150 | % | ​ | 0 | pts
Brian N. Schell |  | 140 | % | ​ | 140 | % | ​ | 0 | pts
David Howson |  | 110 | % | ​ | 110 | % | ​ | 0 | pts
Patrick Sexton |  | 119 | % | ​ | 120 | % | ​ | 1 | pts

​

The target annual incentive opportunity for Mr. Sexton increased due to his assumption of additional responsibilities and to align compensation more closely with comparative market data.

The Compensation Committee determines actual annual incentive bonus payouts based on achieved results measured against pre-established performance goals. The use of pre-established performance metrics and related goals creates an annual incentive plan that rewards our executive officers for strong performance, reduces payouts when performance does not meet target and eliminates payouts if performance does not meet threshold. In addition, the performance metrics and related goals create a structured, formulaic annual incentive plan—the executive officers know throughout the year what needs to be accomplished and what specific bonus dollar amounts can be earned at different performance levels.

The following is a graphical depiction showing the formula used for determining annual incentive bonus payouts.

​

| ​ |
44 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

As more fully described below, for the 2021 annual incentive plan the Compensation Committee approved two types of performance metrics: (i) corporate performance metrics (weighted 70%) and (ii) individual performance metrics (weighted 30%). The Compensation Committee established goals at threshold, target, and maximum performance levels with respect to the corporate performance metrics. However, given the nature of the individual performance metrics, the Compensation Committee did not set a range of individual performance levels. Rather, the Compensation Committee determined each named executive officer’s payout based on the assessment of the executive officer’s actual performance measured against pre-established individual performance goals.

The Company will pay no annual incentive bonus if actual performance is below threshold. The following chart shows the bonus payout opportunity for each named executive officer at various performance levels.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Target Annual | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Incentive | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Opportunity as | ​ | Annual Bonus Payout
​ | ​ | Base | ​ | Percentage of | ​ | Opportunity (1)
Named Executive Officer |  | Salary (1) |  | Base Salary |  | Threshold |  | Target |  | Maximum
Edward T. Tilly | ​ | $ | 1,265 |  | 165 | % | ​ | $ | 365 | ​ | $ | 2,087 | ​ | $ | 4,175
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | $ | 650 |  | 150 | % | ​ | $ | 171 | ​ | $ | 975 | ​ | $ | 1,950
Brian N. Schell | ​ | $ | 525 |  | 140 | % | ​ | $ | 129 | ​ | $ | 735 | ​ | $ | 1,470
David Howson (2) | ​ | $ | 567 |  | 110 | % | ​ | $ | 109 | ​ | $ | 624 | ​ | $ | 1,247
Patrick Sexton | ​ | $ | 415 |  | 120 | % | ​ | $ | 87 | ​ | $ | 498 | ​ | $ | 996

(1) | In thousands

(2) | Mr. Howson receives his cash compensation in British pounds. The amounts reported were converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.35, which was the exchange rate as of December 31, 2021.

Corporate Performance. For the 2021 annual incentive plan, the Compensation Committee approved the following corporate performance metrics: (i) adjusted net revenue, (ii) adjusted EBITDA, and (iii) business unit performance. Given their corporate-wide responsibilities, business unit performance goals were not assigned to Messrs. Tilly or Isaacson. These performance metrics, in the aggregate, are weighted 70% of each named executive officer’s target annual incentive opportunity. The Compensation Committee approved these metrics for the following reasons:

to align the interests of our executives with stockholders,

to focus our executives on long-term growth by continuing to increase our revenue and earnings by increasing trading in our products,

to allocate a larger weighting to adjusted EBITDA growth because executives are able to influence it to a larger degree than revenue growth, and

to allocate different weightings of the corporate performance metrics based on whether an executive is a corporate or business unit leader, thereby driving the importance of certain metrics over which an executive has more impact.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 45

​

Table of Contents

The following shows the corporate performance metrics and their relative weightings for 2021 for the named executive officers.

Named Executive Officer | ​ | Adjusted Net Revenue | Adjusted EBITDA | ​ | Business Unit Performance
Edward T. Tilly | ​ | 25 | % | 45 | % | ​ | — | %
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | 25 | % | 45 | % | ​ | — | %
Brian N. Schell | ​ | 25 | % | 35 | % | ​ | 10 | %
David Howson | ​ | 15 | % | 15 | % | ​ | 40 | %
Patrick Sexton | ​ | 25 | % | 35 | % | ​ | 10 | %

​

The Compensation Committee also established goals at threshold, target, and maximum performance levels and payouts with respect to the corporate performance metrics. The Compensation Committee used straight-line interpolation to determine payouts for performance results in between the threshold and target performance levels and in between the target and maximum performance levels. The percentage payout of target incentive opportunity for each of the metrics is 25% for threshold, 100% for target, and 200% for maximum.

For each named executive officer, the tables below show the corporate performance metric threshold, target, and maximum goals, actual performances and percentage payouts of target for 2021. The tables below also show each officer’s 2021 Percentage Payout of Target based on achieved performance.

Messrs. Tilly’s and Isaacson’s 2021 Percentage Payout of Target

As officers with corporate-wide responsibilities, Messrs. Tilly’s and Isaacson’s 2021 annual incentive awards were subject to achievement of adjusted net revenue and adjusted EBITDA for the Company performance goals.

Performance Metrics |  | Weighting |  | Threshold* |  | Target* |  | Maximum* |  | Actual* |  | Percentage Payout of Target
Adjusted Net Revenue (Company) (1) | ​ | 25% | ​ | $ | 1,242 | ​ | $ | 1,380 | ​ | $ | 1,518 | ​ | $ | 1,459 | ​ | 157%
Adjusted EBITDA (Company) (1) | ​ | 45% | ​ | $ | 749 | ​ | $ | 881 | ​ | $ | 1,013 | ​ | $ | 984 | ​ | 178%

* | In millions

(1) | Adjusted net revenue and adjusted EBITDA for the Company are non-GAAP measures used by the Company and reconciliations of actual performances to GAAP measures are provided in Appendix A.

​

| ​ |
46 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Mr. Schell’s 2021 Percentage Payout of Target

As the Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer and an officer with corporate wide responsibilities, Mr. Schell’s annual incentive award was subject to the achievement of adjusted net revenue and adjusted EBITDA for the Company and the finance, facilities and administrative department budgetary goals. The specific goals for the department metrics are not disclosed for competitive purposes.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Performance Metrics |  | Weighting |  | Threshold* |  | Target* |  | Maximum* |  | Actual* |  | Percentage Payout of Target
Adjusted Net Revenue (Company) (1) | ​ | 25% | ​ | $ | 1,242 | ​ | $ | 1,380 | ​ | $ | 1,518 | ​ | $ | 1,459 | ​ | 157%
Adjusted EBITDA (Company) (1) | ​ | 35% | ​ | $ | 749 | ​ | $ | 881 | ​ | $ | 1,013 | ​ | $ | 984 | ​ | 178%
Finance | ​ | 3% | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | 113%
Facilities & Admin | ​ | 7% | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | 151%

* | In millions

(1) | Adjusted net revenue and adjusted EBITDA for the Company are non-GAAP measures used by the Company and reconciliations of actual performances to GAAP measures are provided in Appendix A

(2) | Not disclosed for competitive purposes.

Mr. Howson’s 2021 Percentage Payout of Target

As leader of our European and Asia Pacific business units, Mr. Howson’s annual incentive award was primarily subject to the achievement of the European business unit and also subject to adjusted net revenue and adjusted EBITDA for the Company performance goals. Mr. Howson’s award was not subject to the achievement of the Asia Pacific business unit, because the acquisition of Chi-X Asia Pacific was completed in the second half of 2021.

Performance Metrics (1) |  | Weighting |  | Threshold* |  | Target* |  | Maximum* |  | Actual* |  | Percentage Payout of Target
Adjusted Net Revenue (Company) (2) | ​ | 15% | ​ | $ | 1,242 | ​ | $ | 1,380 | ​ | $ | 1,518 | ​ | $ | 1,459 | ​ | 157%
Adjusted EBITDA (Company) (2) | ​ | 15% | ​ | $ | 749 | ​ | $ | 881 | ​ | $ | 1,013 | ​ | $ | 984 | ​ | 178%
Adjusted Net Revenue (Europe) (3) | ​ | 10% | ​ | $ | 109 | ​ | $ | 128 | ​ | $ | 147 | ​ | $ | 167 | ​ | 200%
Adjusted EBITDA (Europe) (3) | ​ | 30% | ​ | $ | 36 | ​ | $ | 45 | ​ | $ | 54 | ​ | $ | 91 | ​ | 200%

* | In millions

(1) | European performance goals were converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.27, which was the budgeted exchange rate. The actual European business unit performance amounts reported were converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.37, which was the average exchange rate for 2021.

(2) | Adjusted net revenue and adjusted EBITDA for the Company are non-GAAP measures used by the Company and reconciliations of actual performances to GAAP measures are provided in Appendix A.

(3) | Adjusted net revenue and adjusted EBITDA for the European business unit are non-GAAP measures used by the Company and reconciliations of actual performances to GAAP measures are provided in Appendix A.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 47

​

Table of Contents

Mr. Sexton’s 2021 Percentage Payout of Target

As the Executive Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary, Mr. Sexton’s annual incentive award was subject to the achievement of adjusted net revenue and adjusted EBITDA for the Company and the legal department budgetary goals. The specific goals for the department metrics are not disclosed for competitive purposes.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Performance Metrics |  | Weighting |  | Threshold* |  | Target* |  | Maximum* |  | Actual* |  | Percentage Payout of Target
Adjusted Net Revenue (Company) (1) | ​ | 25% | ​ | $ | 1,242 | ​ | $ | 1,380 | ​ | $ | 1,518 | ​ | $ | 1,459 | ​ | 157%
Adjusted EBITDA (Company) (1) | ​ | 35% | ​ | $ | 749 | ​ | $ | 881 | ​ | $ | 1,013 | ​ | $ | 984 | ​ | 178%
Legal | ​ | 10% | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | $ | — (2) | ​ | 110%

* | In millions

(1) | Adjusted net revenue and adjusted EBITDA for the Company are non-GAAP measures used by the Company and reconciliations of actual performances to GAAP measures are provided in Appendix A.

(2) | Not disclosed for competitive purposes.

The achievement of adjusted net revenue, adjusted EBITDA, and business unit performances are measured as of December 31, 2021. In February 2022, the Board approved the actual performances of adjusted net revenues, adjusted EBITDA, department budgets, and the European business unit.

The actual adjusted net revenue and adjusted EBITDA results for the Company exclude our divestiture of ETF.com and our acquisition of Chi-X Asia Pacific. The actual performance results exclude our divestiture and acquisition in order to allow for a more comparable measure of actual performance against the pre-established corporate performance metric goals, which were based on the 2021 annual budget that was developed prior to, and does not include, the divestiture and the acquisition.

Individual Performance. For the 2021 annual incentive plan, individual performance goals comprised 30% of each named executive officer’s target annual incentive opportunity. Based upon the level of achievement for the individual performance goals, the Compensation Committee determined the payout percentage of target annual incentive award opportunity for individual performance for each named executive officer.

​

| ​ |
48 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Early in 2021, the Compensation Committee set the following corporate strategic goals and considered the following achieved performance in 2021:

​ | ​ | ​
Goal | ​ | Performance
Build and continue to strengthen a strong performance culture that attracts, engages, develops and retains diverse talent ​ | ​ | Completed and analyzed employee engagement survey and started to implement leadership trainings, such as Cboe Leads Held routine succession planning meetings to determine appropriate talent pipeline, including a focus on diverse talent Increased focus on and tracking of the employment and hiring of diverse talent
Deploy our core strengths for the mutual benefit of index and product partners, customers, and investors | ​ | Continued product innovation with the launch of mini-options on the Russell 2000 Index Launched 24x5 trading on VIX and SPX options Started distributing real-time data via Cboe Global Cloud Provided world class education on our products through virtual conferences
Growth initiative performance, organic and inorganic | ​ | Reviewed mergers and acquisition performance and strategy Acquired companies that accelerated diversification of geographic and asset class offerings Focused on growing organic revenue and recurring non-transaction revenue Established new Data and Access Solutions Division to help integrate Cboe’s suite of data solutions, analytics and indices, with its market data services offerings
Broaden geographic reach | ​ | Launched pan-European derivatives in 2021 Acquired companies that increased geographic presence in Asia Pacific region

The Compensation Committee received input from Mr. Tilly regarding the individual performances and recommendations regarding incentive compensation of the executive officers. The Compensation Committee, with input from the Board, also evaluated the individual performance of Mr. Tilly.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 49

​

Table of Contents

The table below shows Mr. Tilly’s individual goals and achieved performance highlights in 2021.

​ | ​ | ​
Goal | ​ | Performance
Manage the Company and its affiliates to achieve the corporate strategic goals listed above | ​ | As discussed above and in “2021 Business Highlights,” overall, substantially performed on targeted 2021 strategic goals
Manage internal and external communications through a revitalized investor relations strategy to positively impact the investment community, government and the public to promote integrity of the markets and confidence in our innovation superiority and products | ​ | Engaged with holders of approximately 25% percent of our common stock outstanding at virtual investor and industry conferences, and by participating in informational fireside chats, conducting telephonic investor road shows, and hosting telephonic meetings Hosted first ever Investor Day, with nearly 200 analysts participating Met with government officials ranging from U.S. Congressional representatives to SEC and CFTC officials
Manage business continuity with scalable, efficient growth in key departments | ​ | Held routine succession planning meetings to determine appropriate talent pipeline and retention risk
Execute against the Company’s succession plan with heightened focus on diversity | ​ | Held succession planning meetings with Compensation Committee and Board Identified and developed a successor talent bench across critical positions

The table below shows Mr. Isaacson’s individual goals and achieved performance highlights in 2021.

​ | ​ | ​
Goal | ​ | Performance
Manage the Company and its affiliates to achieve the corporate strategic goals listed above | ​ | As discussed above and in “2021 Business Highlights,” overall, substantially performed on targeted 2021 strategic goals
Effectively communicate with the investment community, customers, and the public so as to cultivate a loyal stockholder and customer base ​ | ​ | Engaged with holders of approximately 25% percent of our common stock outstanding at virtual investor and industry conferences, and by participating in informational fireside chats, conducting telephonic investor road shows, and hosting telephonic meetings Hosted first ever Investor Day, with nearly 200 analysts participating Continued open dialogue with customers
Manage the operation of the Company and its affiliates to ensure reliable and efficient service at a competitive cost | ​ | Prudent expense growth to help fuel revenue growth Continued seamless work from home for global associate base without business disruption

​

| ​ |
50 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Maintain a high level of systems performance and availability while driving innovation | ​ | Integrating our information solutions acquisitions, Hanweck, FT Options, and Trade Alert, MATCHNow, BIDS Trading, and Chi-X Asia Pacific Seamless 24x5 launch of VIX and SPX options trading with immediate usage Started distributing real-time data via Cboe Global Cloud 100% uptime across 20 of our 23 markets, including all Cboe’s regulated exchanges globally in 2021, a year marked by continued volatility, volume, and system messaging
Assess risks to the Company and ensure they are monitored and minimized | ​ | Reviewed and analyzed enterprise risk management program on a periodic basis with key Company leaders and the Risk Committee, including emerging risks due to COVID-19 global pandemic, human capital, supply chain disruption, and numerous acquisitions Implemented new global risk framework that includes enhancements to the articulation of risk tolerance and risk appetite Implemented additional metrics that are updated on a recurring basis to help inform our risk profile Integrated newly acquired entities into our enterprise risk management program
Ensure recruitment, retention and rewarding of key, top performing, diverse talent and institutional knowledge by maintaining overall engagement and innovation, including during integration of any mergers and acquisition | ​ | Held routine succession planning meetings to determine appropriate talent pipeline, including focus on recruitment and retention of key, diverse talent through the integration of several acquisitions and organic growth in 2021 Continued to maintain high associate retention, despite highly competitive job market

Based on the above factors and its deliberations, the Compensation Committee determined the payout percentage for individual performance of each named executive officer’s target annual incentive award opportunity. Such individual performance payouts ranged from 110% to 130% of target.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 51

​

Table of Contents

Actual Performance and Payouts. For 2021, the following table shows the combined payout percentage for corporate and individual performance of each named executive officer’s target annual incentive award opportunity. The “Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation” column of the Summary Compensation Table below reflects amounts paid under the annual incentive plan.

​ | ​ | 2021 Target Annual | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Incentive | ​ | 2021 Percentage
​ | ​ | Opportunity as | ​ | Payout of
​ | ​ | Percentage of | ​ | Target Incentive
Named Executive Officer | ​ | Base Salary |  | Opportunity
Edward T. Tilly | ​ | 165% | ​ | 152%
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | 150% | ​ | 152%
Brian N. Schell | ​ | 140% | ​ | 149%
David Howson | ​ | 110% | ​ | 169%
Patrick Sexton | ​ | 120% | ​ | 145%

​

Long-Term Incentive Plan

Overview. The Compensation Committee strongly believes that a stock ownership culture enhances our long-term success. We have adopted the Second Amended and Restated Long-Term Incentive Plan, which was approved by stockholders at the 2016 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. Under the plan, the Compensation Committee may grant equity or cash awards, including restricted stock, restricted stock units, and options. Stock options were not featured in our long-term incentive program in 2021.

The Compensation Committee believes that equity awards assist us in meeting the following goals:

aligning the financial interests of our executive officers with the interests of our stockholders;

aligning our executive compensation with that of our peers in terms of components and value;

providing competitive compensation to assist in retaining highly skilled and qualified executives; and

deferring a significant portion of total compensation to the future, providing strong retentive value and linking the ultimate value of the award to our future stock price.

2021 Grants. For 2021, the Compensation Committee set each named executive officer’s 2021 target long-term incentive value based on comparative peer group market data and individual performance. Once the Compensation Committee set the target long-term incentive value for each named executive officer, one-half of the target value was granted in the form of time-based RSUs and one-half of the target value was granted in the form of PSUs.

Time-Based Restricted Stock Units.Time-based RSUs comprise 50% of each named executive officer’s 2021 total target long-term incentive award value. These RSUs are subject to a three-year vesting period, with one-third of the RSUs vesting on each of the first, second, and third anniversaries of the grant date. The vesting of these awards is not subject to performance conditions. The Compensation Committee granted time-based RSUs to align the interests of management with those of our stockholders and to provide a retention incentive.

Performance-Based Restricted Stock Units.PSUs comprise the remaining 50% of each named executive officer’s 2021 total target long-term incentive award value. As described below, one-half of PSU grants are subject to the achievement of relative TSR measured against pre-determined relative performance goals and one-half of PSU grants are subject to the achievement of EPS measured against pre-determined performance goals, both over a

​

| ​ |
52 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

three-year performance period. The PSU grants cliff-vest following the completion of the three-year performance period, to the extent performance goals are achieved.

| o | Performance-Based Restricted Stock Units subject to Relative Total Stockholder Return (“PSUs-TSR”).25% of the 2021 total target long-term incentive award value is subject to the achievement of relative TSR measured against pre-determined relative performance goals over a three-year performance period. The number of PSUs-TSR that will vest at the end of the three-year performance period will vary from 0% to 200% of the target number of PSUs-TSR granted to each named executive officer, based on our TSR relative to the TSR for the S&P 500 Index during the three-year performance period. We calculate TSR as the increase in our stock price over the performance period plus reinvested dividends, divided by the stock price at the beginning of the performance period. The Compensation Committee selected the relative TSR performance metric to incent management to increase TSR for the benefit of stockholders, and believes that tying a portion of each executive’s compensation to TSR compared to a broad index encourages management to generate superior returns.

| o | Performance-Based Restricted Stock Units subject to Earnings Per Share (“PSUs-EPS”).25% of the 2021 total target long-term incentive award value is subject to the achievement of cumulative EPS measured against pre-determined performance goals over a three-year performance period. The number of PSUs-EPS that will vest at the end of the three-year performance period will vary from 0% to 200% of the target number of PSUs-EPS granted to each named executive officer, based on our cumulative EPS during the three-year performance period, as adjusted for certain extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring items. The Compensation Committee selected the cumulative EPS performance metric to encourage management to continue growing the business and increasing trading and listings on our exchanges. Because of the operating leverage inherent in our business, the Compensation Committee believes that EPS growth over the next three years is an appropriate performance measure for these awards.

PSUs-TSR and PSUs-EPS are equally weighted to encourage management to maintain an equal focus on enhancing Company TSR and profitably grow the Company to increase EPS.

The Company will settle vested RSUs and PSUs in shares of the Company’s common stock. For each vested RSU or PSU, the named executive officer will receive one share of our common stock. To receive shares earned under RSUs and PSUs, a named executive officer must be continuously employed during the applicable service period or performance period. Vesting of RSUs and PSUs will be accelerated in the event of a change in control followed by a qualified termination or in the event of a participant’s earlier death, disability or qualified retirement. Messrs. Tilly, Schell, and Sexton are entitled to acceleration of vesting in full of RSU awards and full or pro-rata vesting of PSU awards, as applicable, because they have satisfied, as of December 31, 2021, the retirement requirements of 55 years of age and 10 years of service.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 53

​

Table of Contents

The following table shows the target equity award value and number of time-based RSUs that were granted to each named executive officer on February 19, 2021. The target equity award value and the closing share price on February 11, 2021 were used to calculate the number of shares that were granted on February 19, 2021.

Named Executive Officer | # of Shares |  | Target Value of Stock
Edward T. Tilly | 28,113 | ​ | $ | 2,474,000
Christopher A. Isaacson | 10,654 | ​ | $ | 938,000
Brian N. Schell | 8,949 | ​ | $ | 788,000
David Howson | 7,671 | ​ | $ | 675,000
Patrick Sexton | 3,836 | ​ | $ | 337,500

The following table shows the target equity award value and number of PSUs (tied to TSR and EPS performance) that were granted to each named executive officer on February 19, 2021 and the number of PSUs that would be paid at achievement of threshold, target, and maximum performance goals. The target equity award value and the closing share price on February 11, 2021 were used to calculate the number of shares that were granted on February 19, 2021.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | # of Shares | ​ | Target Value of Stock
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Threshold | ​ | Target | ​ | Maximum | ​ | ​
Named Executive Officer | ​ | Performance Metric |  | (50% Payout) |  | (100% Payout) |  | (200% Payout) |  | ​
Edward T. Tilly | ​ | 2021-2023 TSR |  | 7,028 |  | 14,057 |  | 28,113 | ​ | $ | 1,237,000
​ | ​ | 2021-2023 EPS | ​ | 7,028 |  | 14,057 |  | 28,113 | ​ | $ | 1,237,000
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | 2021-2023 TSR |  | 2,664 |  | 5,327 |  | 10,654 | ​ | $ | 469,000
​ | ​ | 2021-2023 EPS | ​ | 2,664 |  | 5,327 |  | 10,654 | ​ | $ | 469,000
Brian N. Schell | ​ | 2021-2023 TSR |  | 2,237 |  | 4,475 |  | 8,949 | ​ | $ | 394,000
​ | ​ | 2021-2023 EPS | ​ | 2,237 |  | 4,475 |  | 8,949 | ​ | $ | 394,000
David Howson | ​ | 2021-2023 TSR |  | 1,918 |  | 3,836 |  | 7,671 | ​ | $ | 337,500
​ | ​ | 2021-2023 EPS | ​ | 1,918 |  | 3,836 |  | 7,671 | ​ | $ | 337,500
Patrick Sexton | ​ | 2021-2023 TSR |  | 959 |  | 1,918 |  | 3,836 | ​ | $ | 168,750
​ | ​ | 2021-2023 EPS | ​ | 959 |  | 1,918 |  | 3,836 | ​ | $ | 168,750

The following table displays the threshold, target, and maximum performance goals for the PSU awards granted in 2021, measured over the performance period beginning on January 1, 2021 and ending on December 31, 2023.

​ | ​ | Threshold | ​ | Target | ​ | Maximum
​ |  | (50% Payout) |  | (100% Payout) |  | (200% Payout)
Relative TSR Compared to S&P 500 |  | 20th Percentile |  | 50th Percentile |  | 80th Percentile
Cumulative EPS | ​ | $17.28 | ​ | $18.83 | ​ | $20.48

For performance levels that fall between the goals shown above, the percentage of PSUs that vest will be determined by straight line interpolation, provided that no PSUs will vest if the performance does not equal or exceed the threshold amount.

​

| ​ |
54 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

2019 PSU Grants Vested. The Compensation Committee approved the grant on February 19, 2019 of PSUs (“2019 PSUs”) to our named executive officers, except for Mr. Howson, who was not then an executive officer and did not receive grants of 2019 PSUs. The 2019 PSUs were subject to the achievement of TSR and EPS measured against the pre-determined performance goals, both over a three-year performance period beginning on January 1, 2019 and ending on December 31, 2021. In early 2022, the Compensation Committee determined that the following performance was achieved resulting in the indicated payout:

The TSR percentile attained was the 34th percentile, which resulted in the vesting of 74% of the target number of PSUs-TSR granted to each applicable named executive officer.

The 3- year adjusted EPS attained was $16.05 1, which resulted in the vesting of 0% of the target number of PSUs-EPS granted to each applicable named executive officer.

(1) | The 3-year adjusted EPS is a non-GAAP measure used by the Company and a reconciliation to a GAAP measure is provided in Appendix A.

The specific performance goals for the PSUs-TSR and PSUs-EPS for the 2019-2021 performance period were previously disclosed in our proxy statement covering 2019 compensation.

The table below shows the number of 2019 PSUs that vested at the conclusion of the applicable performance period for each applicable named executive officer and does not include dividend equivalent payments.

​ ​ ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | # of Shares |  | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | at Target | ​ | # of Shares
Named Executive Officer | ​ | ​ | Performance Metric |  | (100% Payout) |  | Vested
Edward T. Tilly | ​ | ​ | 2019-2021 TSR |  | 11,316 |  | 8,363
​ | ​ | ​ | 2019-2021 EPS |  | 11,316 |  | 0
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | ​ | 2019-2021 TSR |  | 3,289 |  | 2,431
​ | ​ | ​ | 2019-2021 EPS |  | 3,289 |  | 0
Brian N. Schell | ​ | ​ | 2019-2021 TSR |  | 3,421 |  | 2,529
​ | ​ | ​ | 2019-2021 EPS |  | 3,421 |  | 0
Patrick Sexton | ​ | ​ | 2019-2021 TSR |  | 1,513 |  | 1,119
​ | ​ | ​ | 2019-2021 EPS |  | 1,513 |  | 0

Other Executive Compensation Program Considerations

Stock Ownership and Holding Guidelines

The Compensation Committee adopted stock ownership and holding guidelines, shown below, specifying the levels of stock ownership that each named executive officer must maintain while employed by us. For purposes of this ownership requirement, (a) shares owned outright or in trust and (b) restricted stock or stock units, including shares or units with time-based or performance conditions that have been granted but are unvested, are counted toward the guidelines.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 55

​

Table of Contents

Each named executive officer has five years to meet the guidelines from the date that such officer was appointed to his position or within four years of May 2019 for named executive officers then-serving when the guidelines were updated in May 2019. Each named executive officer is required to hold all shares until the guidelines are met, except for sales of shares to pay taxes with respect to the vesting or exercising of equity grants. As of December 31, 2021, each named executive officer has met the applicable holding requirement based on his position with us.

​ | ​ | ​
Named Executive Officer | ​ | Holding Requirement
Edward T. Tilly | ​ | Six times base salary
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | Four times base salary
Brian N. Schell | ​ | Three times base salary
David Howson | ​ | Three times base salary
Patrick Sexton | ​ | Three times base salary

Hedging Policy

Our Insider Trading Policy prohibits our executive officers and all employees, except as set forth below, from entering into transactions involving options to purchase or sell our common stock or other derivatives related to our common stock.

None of our executive officers has existing hedges on shares of our common stock.

Employees, other than our executive officers, may enter into the following types of security transactions on our common stock through the purchase or sale of exchange-traded options, provided that they otherwise comply with the remainder of our Insider Trading Policy:

covered calls (i.e., the writing of exchange-traded call options covering a number of shares less than or equal to the total number of unrestricted shares and vested shares owned by the call writer); and

collars for hedging purposes (i.e., the sale of exchange-traded call options and the purchase of an equivalent number of put options, in each case, covering a number of shares less than or equal to the total number of unrestricted shares and vested shares owned by the holder).

As one of the world’s largest exchange holding companies, offering cutting-edge trading and investment solutions to investors around the world and owning the largest options exchange, we believe options are first and foremost incredibly useful and powerful risk mitigation tools that can help protect an investor’s financial portfolio. From buying puts to hedge the downside risk of owning a stock to writing covered calls to collect income, listed options strategies are protective tools employed by institutions, pension funds, and individual investors. As such, we believe that it is appropriate for our employees, other than our executive officers, to engage in the above mentioned selected hedging transactions, because

these strategies help empower our employees to preserve their investment capital and protect their financial future, while continuing to own our common stock and be invested in their workplace,

employees are required to comply with our Insider Trading Policy and other policies, which may include trade monitoring, receiving certain pre-approvals, and observing blackout periods when purchasing or selling options,

employees must wait generally one year until a portion of their equity grants vest before they are able to purchase or sell options on the related vested common stock,

​

| ​ |
56 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

the interests of our employees continue to be aligned with our stockholders through their continued ownership of our common stock and ability to retain their rights to voting and dividends as Cboe stockholders,

employees are able to collect income on their common stock from the sale of options without having to sell our stock, and

due to their continued ownership of our common stock, employees continue to be discouraged from excessive risk-taking that could negatively impact our business and stock price over time.

Pledging Policy

Our Insider Trading Policy prohibits our executive officers and all employees from entering into any pledges or margin loans on shares of our common stock. None of our executive officers have existing pledges or margin loans on shares of our common stock.

Clawbacks

We maintain a clawback policy covering cash incentive payments and long-term incentives based on the provisions of the Dodd-Frank Act. The policy provides that we will attempt to recover incentive amounts paid to executive officers in the event of a restatement of our financial statements due to any material noncompliance with any financial reporting requirement. The policy has a three-year look-back and applies to both current and former executives, regardless of such executive’s involvement in the noncompliance. The equity award agreements contain provisions applying the clawback policy to equity grants.

Employee Benefit Plans, Severance, Change in Control and Employment-Related Agreements

We provide medical, life, and disability insurance coverage to all of our employees, including our named executive officers. In addition, for named executive officers and certain other employees, we provide participation in the Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan (“SERP”) and the Executive Retirement Plan (“ERP”), which are described more fully below under “Summary Compensation—Non-Qualified Deferred Compensation Plans”. We offer this coverage in order to provide a competitive benefits program, a level of protection for catastrophic events, and income during retirement. The SERP and ERP plans are defined contribution plans, and we do not provide any defined benefit retirement plans to our executive officers or employees. Effective January 1, 2017, the Company froze the ERP to new executive officers and employees.

As of December 31, 2021, we had an employment agreement with Mr. Tilly, an offer letter and employment agreement with Mr. Howson, and an Executive Severance Plan for other executive officers in order to encourage retention, maintain a consistent management team to effectively run our operations, assist with separation proceedings, and allow executives to focus on our strategic business priorities. The employment agreements with Messrs. Tilly and Howson and the Executive Severance Plan contain severance and change in control provisions and are described more fully below under “Severance, Change in Control and Employment-Related Agreements”. Any payments under the employment agreements and the Executive Severance Plan upon a change in control will only occur if the named executive officer’s employment is terminated without cause or he or she resigns for good reason during a set period following the change in control, known as a double trigger provision.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 57

​

Table of Contents

Tax and Accounting Considerations

The Compensation Committee considers the tax and accounting implications of compensation to us and the tax implications to our named executive officers. However, changes in tax laws or their interpretation and other outside factors may affect the deductibility of certain compensation payments. For example, even though “performance-based” criteria is no longer relevant in determining whether compensation is deductible for tax purposes, the Compensation Committee plans to continue to apply such criteria in structuring future compensation arrangements. The Compensation Committee reserves the right to pay compensation that is not deductible for tax purposes when, in its judgment, such compensation is appropriate.

Compensation Committee Report

The Compensation Committee consists of Mr. Fitzpatrick, Chair, Ms. Froetscher, Mr. Parisi, and Mr. Tomczyk, each of whom the Board has determined are independent under BZX listing rules and our Corporate Governance Guidelines. The Compensation Committee has duties and powers as described in its written charter adopted by the Board. A copy of the charter can be found on our Investor Relations page at http://ir.Cboe.com.

The Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed with management the disclosures contained in the foregoing section entitled “Compensation Discussion and Analysis”. Based on this review and discussion, the Compensation Committee recommended to the Board that the section entitled “Compensation Discussion and Analysis” be included in this Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting.

Compensation Committee

Edward J. Fitzpatrick, Chair

Janet P. Froetscher

James E. Parisi

Fredric J. Tomczyk

Risk Assessment

We believe that any potential risks arising from our employee compensation policies and practices are not likely to have a material adverse effect on us. With assistance from Meridian, the Compensation Committee reviewed and discussed a risk assessment of our compensation policies and practices for all employees for 2021, including non-executive officers, in its oversight capacity.

The Compensation Committee and management considered a number of factors, including the following factors, when reviewing potential risk from our employee compensation policies and practices:

Our compensation program is designed to provide a mix of both fixed and variable incentive compensation.

The variable (“at-risk”) portions of compensation are designed to reward both annual and long-term performance. We believe that this design mitigates any incentive for short-term risk-taking that could be detrimental to the Company’s long-term best interests.

​

| ​ |
58 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Our senior executives are subject to stock ownership and holding guidelines, which we believe provide incentives for our executives to consider the long-term interests of the Company and our stockholders and discourage excessive risk-taking that could negatively impact our stock price over time.

We include clawback provisions in our executives’ cash incentive and equity incentive awards as a mechanism to recover compensation in the event of financial reporting wrongdoing.

We utilize an independent compensation consultant to provide the Compensation Committee with advice on best practices and the risks associated with various compensation policies.

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 59

​

Table of Contents

SUMMARY COMPENSATION

2021 Summary Compensation Table

The table below sets forth, for the years indicated below, the compensation earned by our named executive officers.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Non-Equity | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Stock | ​ | Incentive Plan | ​ | All Other | ​ | ​ | ​
Name and Principal Position |  | Year |  | Salary |  | Bonus |  | Awards(1) |  | Compensation(2) |  | Compensation(3) |  | Total
Edward T. Tilly | ​ | 2021 | ​ | $ | 1,265,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 5,348,882 | ​ | $ | 3,179,926 | ​ | $ | 852,750 | ​ | $ | 10,646,558
Chairman, President | ​ | 2020 | ​ | $ | 1,265,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 4,700,084 | ​ | $ | 2,413,017 | ​ | $ | 684,310 | ​ | $ | 9,062,411
and Chief Executive Officer | ​ | 2019 | ​ | $ | 1,265,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 4,336,178 | ​ | $ | 1,669,800 | ​ | $ | 941,807 | ​ | $ | 8,212,785
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | 2021 | ​ | $ | 650,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 2,027,030 | ​ | $ | 1,485,413 | ​ | $ | 142,567 | ​ | $ | 4,305,010
Executive Vice President | ​ | 2020 | ​ | $ | 650,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 1,750,016 | ​ | $ | 1,126,832 | ​ | $ | 137,366 | ​ | $ | 3,664,214
and Chief Operating Officer | ​ | 2019 | ​ | $ | 650,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 1,260,406 | ​ | $ | 1,430,575 | ​ | $ | 201,031 | ​ | $ | 3,542,012
Brian N. Schell | ​ | 2021 | ​ | $ | 525,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 1,702,739 | ​ | $ | 1,091,607 | ​ | $ | 128,500 | ​ | $ | 3,447,846
Executive Vice President, | ​ | 2020 | ​ | $ | 525,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 1,500,313 | ​ | $ | 870,136 | ​ | $ | 101,763 | ​ | $ | 2,997,212
Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer | ​ | 2019 | ​ | $ | 521,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 1,310,893 | ​ | $ | 581,376 | ​ | $ | 142,845 | ​ | $ | 2,556,114
David Howson | ​ | 2021 | ​ | $ | 567,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 1,459,587 | ​ | $ | 1,055,025 | ​ | $ | 675 | ​ | $ | 3,082,287
Executive Vice President, | ​ | 2020 | ​ | $ | 575,400 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 650,090 | ​ | $ | 784,055 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 2,009,545
President Europe and Asia Pacific (4) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Patrick Sexton | ​ | 2021 | ​ | $ | 415,000 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 729,837 | ​ | $ | 720,473 | ​ | $ | 54,006 | ​ | $ | 1,919,316
Executive Vice President, | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
General Counsel and Corporate Secretary | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​

(1) | The amounts in the stock award column for 2021 include the grant date aggregate fair value of the awards of RSUs and PSUs-EPS granted on February 19, 2021, as computed in accordance with stock-based compensation accounting rules (Financial Standards Accounting Board ASC Topic 718) and for PSUs-TSR granted on February 19, 2021, as computed in accordance with the Monte Carlo valuation model method. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in the footnotes to our 2021 consolidated financial statements, which are included in our Annual Report on Form 10‑K for the year ended December 31, 2021 filed with the SEC.

(2) | The amounts shown reflect awards to the named executive officers under our annual incentive plan. The amount shown for Mr. Isaacson also includes the achievement of the performance conditions with respect to one award of $500,000 in 2019 in recognition of his contributions to the successful migrations of CFE, C2, and C1 to Bats technology. Annual incentive payments for services performed in 2019, 2020, and 2021 by named executive officers were paid in early 2020, 2021, and 2022, respectively.

(3) | The amounts shown represent benefits that were, from time to time, made available to our executives, including retirement plan contributions. For more information on the amounts shown in this column for 2021, please see the following “2021 All Other Compensation Detail Table”.

​

| ​ |
60 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

(4) | Mr. Howson receives his cash compensation in British pounds. The 2021 amounts reported were converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.35, which was the exchange rate as of December 31, 2021. The 2020 amounts reported were converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.37, which was the exchange rate as of December 31, 2020.

2021 All Other Compensation Detail Table

​ | Qualified Defined | ​ | Non-Qualified Defined | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Matching Gift
Name | Contributions(1) | ​ | Contributions(2) |  | Insurance(3) | ​ | Program (4)
Edward T. Tilly | $ | 23,200 | ​ | $ | 822,744 | ​ | $ | 1,806 | ​ | $ | 5,000
Christopher A. Isaacson | $ | 23,200 | ​ | $ | 118,947 | ​ | $ | 420 | ​ | $ | —
Brian N. Schell | $ | 23,200 | ​ | $ | 88,412 | ​ | $ | 1,806 | ​ | $ | 15,082
David Howson (5) | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 675
Patrick Sexton | $ | 23,200 | ​ | $ | 29,000 | ​ | $ | 1,806 | ​ | $ | —

(1) | The amounts shown are matching contributions to our qualified 401(k) plan, the Cboe Global Markets SMART Plan (“SMART Plan”), on behalf of each of the officers listed. In 2021, we matched 200% of employee contributions up to 4% of the employee’s compensation, subject to statutory limitations.

(2) | The amounts shown are our contributions to the non-qualified defined contribution plans on behalf of each named executive officer, including contributions, as applicable, made to the Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan and Executive Retirement Plan. We matched 200% of such employee’s contributions. These plans are described more fully below under “Non-Qualified Defined Contribution Plans”.

(3) | Represents the amount attributable to taxable life insurance in excess of $50,000.

(4) | Amounts represent those provided through our Matching Gift Program that is available to full-time employees and our non-employee directors. During 2021, we matched eligible gifts from a minimum of $50 to an aggregate maximum gift of $10,000 per employee or non-employee director, per calendar year. In addition, in 2021, we matched at a rate of 1.5x eligible gifts from a minimum of $50 to $1,000 per employee or non-employee director, per calendar year to organizations that (i) support social justice and/or improve the lives of those in Black, Asian American Pacific Islander, and LGBTQ+ communities or (ii) provide services to COVID-19 global pandemic relief efforts. Cboe will match donations to organizations that support COVID-19 global pandemic relief at the same rate. Amounts shown only represent matching gifts made to qualified non-profit organizations on behalf of the named executive officers and do not represent total charitable contributions made by them during the year.

(5) | The amount reported was converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.35, which was the exchange rate as of December 31, 2021.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 61

​

Table of Contents

2021 Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table

The 2021 grants of plan-based awards are as follows and are explained in more detail below:

​ ​ ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | All Other | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Stock | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Awards: | ​ | Grant Date
​ | ​ | ​ | Estimated Future Payouts | ​ | Estimated Future Payouts | ​ | Number | ​ | Fair Value of
​ | ​ | ​ | Under Non-Equity Incentive | ​ | Under Equity Incentive | ​ | of Shares | ​ | Stock and
​ | Approval | Grant | Plan Awards | ​ | Plan Awards | ​ | of Stock | ​ | Option
​ | Date | Date | Threshold |  | Target |  | Maximum |  | Threshold |  | Target |  | Maximum |  | or Units |  | Awards
Name | (1) | (1) | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | ($) | ​ | (#) | ​ | (#) | ​ | (#) | ​ | (#) | ​ | ($) (2)
Edward T. Tilly | 2/11/2021 | n/a | $ | 365,269 | ​ | $ | 2,087,250 | ​ | $ | 4,174,500 | ​ | — | ​ | — |  | — | ​ | — |  | ​ | —
​ | 2/11/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | 7,028 |  | 14,057 |  | 28,113 | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 1,588,441
​ | 2/11/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | 7,028 |  | 14,057 |  | 28,113 | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 1,236,016
​ | 2/11/2021 | 2/19/2021 | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | 28,113 | ​ | $ | 2,473,944
Christopher A. Isaacson | 2/11/2021 | n/a | $ | 170,625 | ​ | $ | 975,000 | ​ | $ | 1,950,000 |  | — |  | — |  | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 2/11/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | 2,664 |  | 5,327 |  | 10,654 | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 601,951
​ | 2/11/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | 2,664 |  | 5,327 |  | 10,654 | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 468,776
​ | 2/11/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | — | ​ | 10,654 | ​ | $ | 937,552
Brian N. Schell | 2/10/2021 | n/a | $ | 128,625 | ​ | $ | 735,000 | ​ | $ | 1,470,000 |  | — |  | — |  | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 2/10/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | 2,237 |  | 4,475 |  | 8,949 | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 505,675
​ | 2/10/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | 2,237 |  | 4,475 |  | 8,949 | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 393,800
​ | 2/10/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | — | ​ | 8,949 | ​ | $ | 787,512
David Howson (3) | 2/10/2021 | n/a | $ | 109,148 | ​ | $ | 623,700 | ​ | $ | 1,247,400 |  | — |  | — |  | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 2/10/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | 1,918 |  | 3,836 |  | 7,671 | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 433,468
​ | 2/10/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | 1,918 |  | 3,836 |  | 7,671 | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 337,568
​ | 2/10/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | — | ​ | 7,671 | ​ | $ | 675,048
Patrick Sexton | 2/10/2021 | n/a | $ | 87,150 | ​ | $ | 498,000 | ​ | $ | 996,000 |  | — |  | — |  | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
​ | 2/10/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | 959 |  | 1,918 |  | 3,836 | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 216,734
​ | 2/10/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | 959 |  | 1,918 |  | 3,836 | ​ | — | ​ | $ | 168,784
​ | 2/10/2021 | 2/19/2021 |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | — | ​ | 3,836 | ​ | $ | 337,568

(1) | The awards with respect to Messrs. Tilly and Isaacson were approved and recommended to the Board of Directors for ratification by the Compensation Committee on February 10, 2021 and were then ratified by the Board of Directors on February 11, 2021. The awards with respect to Messrs. Schell, Howson, and Sexton were approved by the Compensation Committee on February 10, 2021. The grant date is the date the equity award was actually granted and effective.

​

| ​ |
62 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

(2) | Represents the grant date aggregate fair value of the awards of RSUs and PSUs-EPS that were effective on and granted on February 19, 2021, as computed in accordance with stock-based compensation accounting rules (Financial Standards Accounting Board ASC Topic 718) and for PSUs-TSR that were effective on and granted on February 19, 2021, as computed in accordance with the Monte Carlo valuation model method. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in the footnotes to our 2021 consolidated financial statements, which are included in our Annual Report on Form 10‑K for the year ended December 31, 2021 filed with the SEC.

(3) | Mr. Howson receives his cash compensation in British pounds. The amounts reported were converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.35, which was the exchange rate as of December 31, 2021.

All of the equity incentive awards were made in restricted stock units, half of which are subject to performance conditions. Except as noted in the table above, the restricted stock unit awards that are not subject to performance conditions have a three-year vesting schedule under which one-third of the shares granted will vest each year on the anniversary of the grant date. Dividend equivalent payments are made on these restricted stock units.

Half of the restricted stock units subject to performance conditions, or 25% of the total restricted stock units, have a performance condition under which the number of units that will ultimately be awarded will vary from 0% to 200% of the original grant, based on our total stockholder return (calculated as the increase in our stock price over the performance period plus reinvested dividends, divided by the stock price at the beginning of the performance period) relative to the total stockholder returns for the S&P 500 Index during the performance period. The remaining half of the performance share units, or 25% of the total restricted stock units, have a performance condition under which the number of units that will ultimately be awarded will vary from 0% to 200% of the original grant, based on our cumulative earnings per share during the performance period. Dividend equivalent payments on these restricted stock units accrue and are paid out in shares upon vesting. The restricted stock units subject to performance conditions cliff-vest following the completion of the three-year performance period and are issued following the determination of the achievement of the performance conditions.

For all of the awards, vesting will accelerate upon death, disability, or the occurrence of a change in control and qualified termination. Vesting will also accelerate upon a qualified retirement, except that the restricted stock units subject to performance conditions accelerate pro-rata based on the number of days in employment during the performance period and subject to attainment of the applicable performance goals through the full performance period. Under certain scenarios, Mr. Tilly’s employment agreement provides that he will be entitled to full vesting of his restricted stock units subject to performance conditions. Mr. Tilly’s employment agreement is described more fully below under “Severance, Change in Control and Employment-Related Agreements”. Qualified retirement eligibility occurs upon attaining 55 years of age and 10 years of service. Unless retirement eligible, unvested portions of the restricted stock units will be forfeited if the executive officer terminates employment with us prior to the applicable vesting date. The restricted stock units are subject to non-compete, non-solicitation, and confidentiality covenants. Messrs. Tilly, Schell, and Sexton are entitled to acceleration of vesting in full of RSU awards and full or pro-rata vesting of PSU awards, as applicable, because they have satisfied, as of December 31, 2021, the retirement requirements of 55 years of age and 10 years of service.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 63

​

Table of Contents

2021 Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End Table

The following table sets forth outstanding equity awards held by each named executive officer at December 31, 2021 based on the market value of our common stock on December 31, 2021.

​ ​ ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Stock Awards
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: | ​ | Equity Incentive Plan Awards:
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Number of Unearned | ​ | Market or Payout Value
​ | Number of Shares or | ​ | Market Value of Shares | ​ | Shares, Units or Other | ​ | of Unearned Shares, Units
​ | Units of Stock That | ​ | or Units of Stock | ​ | Rights That Have | ​ | or Other Rights That
Name | Have Not Vested (#) |  | That Have Not Vested |  | Not Yet Vested (#) |  | Have Not Yet Vested
Edward T. Tilly | 7,544 | (1) | ​ | $ | 983,738 |  |  |  | ​ | ​ |
​ | 12,706 | (2) | ​ | $ | 1,656,862 |  |  |  | ​ | ​ |
​ | 28,113 | (3) | ​ | $ | 3,665,935 |  |  |  | ​ | ​ |
​ | 8,710 | (4) | ​ | $ | 1,135,784 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 0 | (5) | ​ | $ | 0 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 19,058 | (6) | ​ | $ | 2,485,163
​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  | 9,529 | (7) | ​ | $ | 1,242,582
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14,057 | (8) | ​ | $ | 1,833,033
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 28,114 | (9) | ​ | $ | 3,666,066
Christopher A. Isaacson | 2,193 | (1) | ​ | $ | 285,967 |  |  |  | ​ |  |
​ | 4,731 | (2) | ​ | $ | 616,922 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 10,654 | (3) | ​ | $ | 1,389,282 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 2,533 | (4) | ​ | $ | 330,303 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 0 | (5) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7,096 | (6) | ​ | $ | 925,318
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,548 | (7) | ​ | $ | 462,659
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 5,327 | (8) | ​ | $ | 694,641
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10,654 | (9) | ​ | $ | 1,389,282
Brian N. Schell | 2,281 | (1) | ​ | $ | 297,442 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 4,056 | (2) | ​ | $ | 528,902 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 8,949 | (3) | ​ | $ | 1,166,950 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 2,634 | (4) | ​ | $ | 343,474 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 0 | (5) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6,084 | (6) | ​ | $ | 793,354
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,042 | (7) | ​ | $ | 396,677
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 4,475 | (8) | ​ | $ | 583,540
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 8,950 | (9) | ​ | $ | 1,167,080
David Howson | 741 | (1) | ​ | $ | 96,626 |  |  |  | ​ |  |
​ | 1,758 | (2) | ​ | $ | 229,243 |  |  |  | ​ |  |
​ | 7,671 | (3) | ​ | $ | 1,000,298 |  |  |  | ​ |  |
​ | 4,105 | (10) | ​ | $ | 535,292 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,636 | (6) | ​ | $ | 343,734
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,318 | (7) | ​ | $ | 171,867
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,836 | (8) | ​ | $ | 500,214
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7,672 | (8) | ​ | $ | 1,000,429
Patrick Sexton | 1,009 | (1) | ​ | $ | 131,574 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 1,690 | (2) | ​ | $ | 220,376 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 3,836 | (3) | ​ | $ | 500,214 |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 1,166 | (4) | ​ | $ | 152,046 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | 0 | (5) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,536 | (6) | ​ | $ | 330,694
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,268 | (7) | ​ | $ | 165,347
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,918 | (8) | ​ | $ | 250,107
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,836 | (9) | ​ | $ | 500,214

(1) | Grant of restricted stock units not subject to performance conditions on February 19, 2019. This portion of the restricted stock units vested on February 19, 2022.

​

| ​ |
64 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

(2) | Grant of restricted stock units not subject to performance conditions on February 19, 2020. This remaining portion of the restricted stock units vested one-half on February 19, 2022 and will vest one-half on February 19, 2023.

(3) | Grant of restricted stock units not subject to performance conditions on February 19, 2021. These restricted stock units vested one-third on February 19, 2022 and will vest one-third on each of February 19, 2023 and February 19, 2024.

(4) | Grant of restricted stock units on February 19, 2019 subject to a performance condition of total stockholder return relative to the S&P 500 Index for the period from January 1, 2019 through December 31, 2021. These awards are shown at the actual performance amount and include dividend equivalent payments. These restricted stock units were issued on February 9, 2022 upon determination of the achievement of the performance conditions. See “Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2021 Elements of Executive Compensation Program—Long-Term Incentive Plan—2019 PSU Grants Vested” for more details.

(5) | Grant of restricted stock units on February 19, 2019 subject to an earnings per share performance condition for the period from January 1, 2019 through December 31, 2021. These awards are shown at the actual performance amount and include dividend equivalent payments. These restricted stock units were issued on February 9, 2022 upon determination of the achievement of the performance conditions. See “Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2021 Elements of Executive Compensation Program—Long-Term Incentive Plan—2019 PSU Grants Vested” for more details.

(6) | Grant of restricted stock units on February 19, 2020 subject to an earnings per share performance condition for the period from January 1, 2020 through December 31, 2022. Under Item 402 of Regulation S-K, these awards are shown at the maximum performance amount. These restricted stock units will be issued on or about February 19, 2023 upon determination of the achievement of the performance conditions.

(7) | Grant of restricted stock units on February 19, 2020 subject to a performance condition of total stockholder return relative to the S&P 500 Index for the period from January 1, 2020 through December 31, 2022. Under Item 402 of Regulation S-K, these awards are shown at the target performance amount. These restricted stock units will be issued on or about February 19, 2023 upon determination of the achievement of the performance conditions.

(8) | Grant of restricted stock units on February 19, 2021 subject to an earnings per share performance condition for the period from January 1, 2021 through December 31, 2023. Under Item 402 of Regulation S-K, these awards are shown at the target performance amount. These restricted stock units will be issued on or about February 19, 2024 upon determination of the achievement of the performance conditions.

(9) | Grant of restricted stock units on February 19, 2021 subject to a performance condition of total stockholder return relative to the S&P 500 Index for the period from January 1, 2021 through December 31, 2023. Under Item 402 of Regulation S-K, these awards are shown at the maximum performance amount. These restricted stock units will be issued on or about February 19, 2024 upon determination of the achievement of the performance conditions.

(10) | Grant of restricted stock units not subject to performance conditions on February 19, 2019. These restricted stock units vested in whole on February 19, 2022.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 65

​

Table of Contents

2021 Option Exercises and Stock Vested Table

The following table sets forth the options exercised and equity awards that vested during 2021.

​ ​ ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Option Awards | ​ | Stock Awards
​ | Number of Shares | ​ | Value Realized on | ​ | Number of Shares | ​ | Value Realized on
Name | Acquired on Exercise (#) |  | Exercise |  | Acquired on Vesting (#) |  | Vesting
Edward T. Tilly | — | ​ | $ | — |  | 33,203 |  | $ | 3,108,072
Christopher A. Isaacson | — | ​ | $ | — |  | 8,363 |  | $ | 787,598
Brian N. Schell | — | ​ | $ | — |  | 8,514 |  | $ | 800,324
David Howson | — | ​ | $ | — |  | 2,073 |  | $ | 199,464
Patrick Sexton | — | ​ | $ | — |  | 4,136 |  | $ | 387,719

2021 Non-Qualified Deferred Compensation Table

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Executive | ​ | Registrant | ​ | Aggregate | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Contributions | ​ | Contributions | ​ | Earnings | ​ | Aggregate | ​ | Aggregate
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | in Last | ​ | in Last | ​ | in Last | ​ | Withdrawals/ | ​ | Balance at
Name (1) |  | ​ |  | FY (2) |  | FY (3) |  | FY (4) |  | Distributions |  | Last FYE
Edward T. Tilly |  | SERP | ​ | $ | 135,521 | ​ | $ | 271,041 | ​ | $ | ​ | 413 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 3,868,874
​ |  | ERP | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 551,703 | ​ | $ | ​ | 433 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 4,051,943
Christopher A. Isaacson |  | SERP | ​ | $ | 743,416 | ​ | $ | 118,947 | ​ | $ | ​ | 306,751 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 4,743,937
Brian N. Schell |  | SERP | ​ | $ | 44,206 | ​ | $ | 88,412 | ​ | $ | ​ | 146,460 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 705,514
Patrick Sexton |  | SERP | ​ | $ | 36,250 | ​ | $ | 29,000 | ​ | $ | ​ | 145,555 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 799,644

(1) | Executive and registrant contributions include contributions during 2021. Messrs. Isaacson, Schell, and Sexton are not eligible to participate in the Executive Retirement Plan. Mr. Howson, as a U.K. based employee, was not eligible to participate in the Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan nor the Executive Retirement Plan. Numbers may not foot due to rounding.

(2) | The amount of executive contributions made by each named executive officer and reported in this column is included in each named executive officer’s compensation reported in the 2021 Summary Compensation Table under the column labeled “Salary”.

(3) | The amount of registrant contributions reported in this column for each named executive officer is also included in his compensation reported in the 2021 Summary Compensation Table under the column labeled “All Other Compensation”.

(4) | Earnings are based upon the investment fund selected by the named executive officer for each plan.

Non-Qualified Defined Contribution Plans

We do not have a defined benefit retirement plan. We currently have two non-qualified defined contribution plans in which the named executive officers may, as applicable, participate: the Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan and the Executive Retirement Plan. The investment options for these plans only include investment options that are available under the qualified plan.

The SERP is designed for employees whose level of compensation exceeds the IRS defined annual compensation limit ($290,000 for 2021). Under the SERP, we match deferral contributions made by the employee under the SERP with respect to compensation in excess of the IRS compensation limit.

​

| ​ |
66 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

These contributions mirror those under the 401(k) plan. In 2021, we matched employee contributions up to 4% of the employee’s compensation, subject to statutory limitations. We matched 200% of such contributions. Mr. Howson, as a U.K. based employee, was not eligible to participate in the SERP.

Mr. Tilly is eligible to participate in the ERP. Our 2021 contribution to the ERP was 6% of each participant’s base salary and annual incentive, and, in the future, we expect to make further contributions consistent with this formula. Effective January 1, 2017, the ERP is frozen to new executive officers and employees. Messrs. Isaacson, Schell, Howson, and Sexton are not eligible to participate in the ERP.

In 2021, Mr. Tilly participated in the age-based component of the ERP. In addition to the contribution to the ERP described in the preceding paragraph, under the age-based component, we contribute to each eligible employee’s account an amount equal to a percentage of the employee’s base salary and cash incentive, based on such employee’s age at the start of the year, as set forth in the table below.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Contribution
Age of Participant |  | Percentage
Under 45 |  | 1 | %
45 to 49 |  | 3 | %
50 to 54 |  | 6 | %
55 to 59 |  | 9 | %
60 to 64 |  | 11 | %
65 and over |  | None | ​

All of our contributions to non-qualified defined contribution plans vest 20% for each year of continuous service, identical to the qualified plan. All of our participating named executive officers are fully vested in the plans.

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 67

​

Table of Contents

SEVERANCE, CHANGE IN CONTROL AND EMPLOYMENT-RELATED AGREEMENTS

As of December 31, 2021, we had an employment agreement with Mr. Tilly, an offer letter and employment agreement with Mr. Howson, and the other named executive officers are covered by the Executive Severance Plan. The material terms of the agreements and the plan are discussed below.

Mr. Tilly’s Employment Agreement

Under the Employment Agreement, as amended and restated on February 11, 2020 (the “Employment Agreement”), Mr. Tilly serves as our Chairman, President and CEO. The Employment Agreement is scheduled to expire on December 31, 2022, and thereafter will be automatically renewed for successive one-year terms (each, a “Renewal Period”) unless either the Company or Mr. Tilly gives notice not to renew the agreement at least 180 days prior to the expiration of the then current term.

The Employment Agreement provides for an annual base salary of at least $1,265,000. Mr. Tilly is also eligible to receive cash and equity incentive awards, each in the sole discretion of the Board. Mr. Tilly is entitled to participate in all of our employee benefit and fringe benefit plans that are generally available to similarly situated members of senior management. Pursuant to the Employment Agreement, Mr. Tilly agreed to certain non-compete and non-solicit provisions during the employment term and for two years thereafter, as well as indefinite confidentiality obligations.

Under the Employment Agreement, upon a termination of employment by the Company without cause or by Mr. Tilly for good reason, or if Mr. Tilly’s employment is terminated due to death or disability, Mr. Tilly (or his estate, as applicable) will be entitled to receive the following (collectively, the “Benefits”): (i) accrued but unpaid base salary through the date of termination; (ii) a pro-rated bonus equal to the bonus that Mr. Tilly would have received for the calendar year in which termination occurs, based on target performance, pro-rated for the portion of the calendar year worked; (iii) a lump sum cash severance payment in an amount equal to the sum of (A) two times the annual base salary in effect on the date of termination and (B) two times the target bonus for the year of termination; (iv) a lump sum cash payment in an amount equal to the aggregate amount of all employer contributions Mr. Tilly would have received had his employment continued for a period of two years under the SMART Plan, the SERP and the ERP; and (v) Company-paid premiums for coverage under the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985, as amended (“COBRA”), or an amount equal to Mr. Tilly’s COBRA premiums, sufficient to cover full family health care for a period of 18 months following the termination of employment and, at the end of such period, reimbursement of premiums for six additional months of coverage under a comparable individual health policy.

Mr. Tilly would also receive these Benefits if he is terminated without cause or resigns for good reason within 24 months after a change in control, except that he will be reimbursed for 18 months of individual health coverage following the expiration of his COBRA period, rather than six months.

In addition to the Benefits, under the Employment Agreement, upon a termination of employment by the Company without cause or by Mr. Tilly for good reason, Mr. Tilly (or his estate, as applicable) will be also entitled to receive full vesting of outstanding performance based restricted stock units based on the level of actual performance achieved.

The Employment Agreement also provides that upon a voluntary termination of employment by Mr. Tilly without good reason, Mr. Tilly (or his estate, as applicable) will be entitled to receive the following: (i) accrued but unpaid base salary through the date of termination; (ii) if not already paid prior to termination, bonus equal to the bonus that Mr. Tilly would have received for the calendar year prior to which termination occurs, based on actual performance; (iii) if termination is on or after January 1, 2023, full vesting of outstanding performance based restricted stock units granted prior to

​

| ​ |
68 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

January 1, 2023, based on the level of actual performance achieved; and (iv) if termination is after the completion of a Renewal Period, full vesting of outstanding performance based restricted stock units granted during such Renewal Period, based on the level of actual applicable performance achieved.

Mr. Howson’s Offer Letter and Employment Agreement

We entered into an offer letter agreement with Mr. Howson, dated December 19, 2019 (the “Offer Letter Agreement”), pursuant to which he indicated his intent to continue employment with us following a promotion in exchange for the compensation specified therein.

Under Mr. Howson’s Offer Letter Agreement, Mr. Howson would serve as our President, Cboe Europe Limited, effective January 1, 2020. Mr. Howson’s Offer Letter Agreement provides for an initial annual base salary of 420,000 GBP and an initial target annual bonus of 462,000 GBP. Mr. Howson’s Offer Letter Agreement also provides that Mr. Howson will be eligible for an initial target annual equity incentive award having a grant date value of $650,000.

Mr. Howson continues to be eligible for the severance and other change in control benefits under his employment agreement with Bats Global Markets Holdings, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, dated December 17, 2015 (the “Howson Employment Agreement”). The Howson Employment Agreement expired on December 31, 2018, and thereafter automatically renews for successive one-year terms unless either the Company or Mr. Howson gives notice not to renew the agreement at least 90 days prior to the expiration of the then current term.

Under the Howson Employment Agreement, upon a termination of Mr. Howson’s employment by us without cause or by the executive for good reason, the terminated executive is entitled to: (i) one times his annual base salary; (ii) an amount equal to one times his target bonus; (iii) reimbursement for insurance premiums payable over twelve (12) months; and (iv) his pro rata bonus as of the date of termination based on actual performance. Upon a voluntary termination of Mr. Howson’s employment without good reason, he is entitled to one times his annual base salary during such time that we elect to enforce his covenant not to compete.

Mr. Howson is entitled to certain severance compensation and benefits upon a change in control. The Howson Employment Agreement provides that if, within the 24-month period occurring immediately after a change in control, the executive is terminated by us without cause or terminates his employment for good reason, he is entitled to: (i) two times his annual base salary; (ii) an amount equal to two times his target annual bonus; (iii) reimbursement for twelve (12) months of insurance premiums payable in a lump sum; (iv) his pro rata bonus as of the date of termination based on target performance; and (v) accelerated vesting of all outstanding equity awards.

If Mr. Howson retires, dies, becomes disabled, or his employment is terminated for cause, the executive will not receive any cash severance benefits (except for any accrued obligations and the payment of the executive’s pro rata bonus based on actual performance as of the date of termination due to the executive's death or disability). Mr. Howson may choose to continue medical and dental benefits through COBRA or his insurance at his own cost.

Under the Howson Employment Agreement, we are required to provide him with the minimum statutory notice requirements of the Employment Rights Act which are applicable to the work carried out by Mr. Howson in the UK.

Executive Severance Plan

Except as disclosed herein, the other named executive officers do not have employment agreements; however, the Compensation Committee believes it is appropriate to provide an Executive Severance Plan to encourage retention, maintain a consistent management team to effectively run our operations, and allow executives to focus on our strategic business priorities. The Chief Executive Officer of the Company determines from time to time the executive vice president (“EVP”) and senior

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 69

​

Table of Contents

vice president (“SVP”) participants in the plan. As of December 31, 2021, the plan participants covered Messrs. Isaacson, Schell, Sexton, and other officers.

Under the plan, a participant who experiences an involuntary termination (as defined in the plan, which includes termination by us without cause and by the executive for good reason) is entitled to receive the following severance benefits:

the participant’s accrued salary, unpaid expenses, accrued and unpaid vacation days through the date of termination, and any unpaid bonus earned in any year prior to the year in which the participant’s employment terminates,

an amount equal to a pro-rated bonus for the year of employment termination, based on target performance for such year,

a severance payment in an amount equal to the sum of the participant’s base salary and target annual bonus, and

COBRA premiums for 18 months for EVP participants in the plan and 12 months for SVP and all other participants (other than EVPs) in the plan.

Under the terms of the plan, if the participant’s employment is terminated either by us for cause, or by the participant other than for good reason (each as defined in the plan), we will pay the participant any unpaid bonus and accrued benefits.

If the participant is terminated in connection with a change in control, which includes a termination without cause or a resignation for good reason that occurs within a period beginning six months before a change in control and ending two years after, such participant will receive the following severance benefits:

the participant’s accrued salary, unpaid expenses, accrued and unpaid vacation days through the date of termination, and any unpaid bonus earned in any year prior to the year in which the participant’s employment terminates,

an amount equal to a pro-rated bonus for the year of employment termination, based on target performance for such year,

a severance payment in an amount equal to two times, with respect to EVP participants in the plan and, and one and a half times, with respect to SVP and all other participants (other than EVPs) in the plan, the sum of the participant’s base salary and target annual bonus, and

COBRA premiums for 24 months for EVP participants in the plan and 18 months for SVP and all other participants (other than EVPs) in the plan.

The plan also provides that we will require any successor to expressly assume and agree to maintain the plan.

Severance Payments

The following table shows the potential additional payment to each officer pursuant to, for Mr. Tilly his employment agreement, for Mr. Howson his offer letter and employment agreement, and for the other named executive officers, the Executive Severance Plan, each discussed above, upon the termination of the executive’s employment by us without cause or by the executive for good reason (including following a change in control), upon the executive’s death or disability, qualified retirement (if eligible), and by the executive without good reason. The amounts shown assume that the termination or event occurred on December 31, 2021. Mr. Howson receives his cash compensation in British pounds. The amounts reported below were converted to U.S. dollars using a rate of £1.00 to $1.35, which was the exchange rate as of December 31, 2021. Numbers may not foot due to rounding.

​

| ​ |
70 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Cash | ​ | Stock Vesting | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Name |  | ​ |  | Salary |  | Incentive(6) |  | Acceleration(7) |  | ​ | Other(8) |  | Total
Edward T. Tilly | ​ | (1) | ​ | $ | 2,530,000 | ​ | $ | 6,261,750 | ​ | $ | 13,593,548 | ​ | ​ | $ | 590,510 | ​ | $ | 22,975,808
​ | ​ | (2) | ​ | $ | 2,530,000 | ​ | $ | 6,261,750 | ​ | $ | 13,593,548 | ​ | ​ | $ | 885,765 | ​ | $ | 23,271,063
​ | ​ | (3) | ​ | $ | 2,530,000 | ​ | $ | 6,261,750 | ​ | $ | 13,593,548 | ​ | ​ | $ | 590,510 | ​ | $ | 22,975,808
​ | ​ | (4) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 10,317,769 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 10,317,769
​ | ​ | (5) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 10,317,769 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 10,317,769
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | (1) | ​ | $ | 650,000 | ​ | $ | 1,950,000 | ​ | $ | 330,303 | ​ | ​ | $ | 28,224 | ​ | $ | 2,958,527
​ | ​ | (2) | ​ | $ | 1,300,000 | ​ | $ | 2,925,000 | ​ | $ | 4,937,074 | ​ | ​ | $ | 56,449 | ​ | $ | 9,218,523
​ | ​ | (3) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 4,937,074 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 4,937,074
​ | ​ | (4) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0
​ | ​ | (5) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 330,303 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 330,303
Brian N. Schell | ​ | (1) | ​ | $ | 525,000 | ​ | $ | 1,470,000 | ​ | $ | 3,253,631 | ​ | ​ | $ | 30,707 | ​ | $ | 5,279,338
​ | ​ | (2) | ​ | $ | 1,050,000 | ​ | $ | 2,205,000 | ​ | $ | 4,297,202 | ​ | ​ | $ | 61,413 | ​ | $ | 7,613,615
​ | ​ | (3) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 4,297,202 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 4,297,202
​ | ​ | (4) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 3,253,631 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 3,253,631
​ | ​ | (5) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 3,253,631 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 3,253,631
David Howson | ​ | (1) | ​ | $ | 567,000 | ​ | $ | 1,678,725 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | ​ | $ | 13,803 | ​ | $ | 2,259,528
​ | ​ | (2) | ​ | $ | 1,134,000 | ​ | $ | 2,302,425 | ​ | $ | 3,205,623 | ​ | ​ | $ | 13,803 | ​ | $ | 6,655,851
​ | ​ | (3) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 1,055,025 | ​ | $ | 3,205,623 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 4,260,648
​ | ​ | (4) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0
​ | ​ | (5) | ​ | $ | 567,000 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 567,000
Patrick Sexton | ​ | (1) | ​ | $ | 415,000 | ​ | $ | 996,000 | ​ | $ | 1,390,955 | ​ | ​ | $ | 30,707 | ​ | $ | 2,832,662
​ | ​ | (2) | ​ | $ | 830,000 | ​ | $ | 1,494,000 | ​ | $ | 1,835,119 | ​ | ​ | $ | 61,413 | ​ | $ | 4,220,532
​ | ​ | (3) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 1,835,119 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 1,835,119
​ | ​ | (4) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 1,390,955 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 1,390,955
​ | ​ | (5) | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 1,390,955 | ​ | ​ | $ | 0 | ​ | $ | 1,390,955

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 71

​

Table of Contents

(1) | Represents amounts to be paid in connection with a termination of the executive’s employment by us without cause or by the executive for good reason.

(2) | Represents amounts to be paid in connection with a termination of the executive’s employment by us without cause or by the executive for good reason following a change in control.

(3) | Represents amounts to be paid in connection with death or disability.

(4) | Represents amounts to be paid in connection with a qualified retirement. As of December 31, 2021, Messrs. Isaacson and Howson have not satisfied the retirement requirements of 55 years of age and 10 years of service.

(5) | Represents amounts to be paid in connection with a termination of the executive’s employment by the executive without good reason.

(6) | The amounts shown represent, in the aggregate, any unpaid bonus earned in any year prior to the year in which the executive’s employment terminates, a pro-rated target bonus amount, a pro-rated actual bonus amount with respect to Mr. Howson, and a bonus payment in an amount equal to one or two times target bonus, as applicable.

(7) | If a retirement-eligible executive terminates for any reason, other than death or disability or a termination of the executive’s employment by us without cause or by the executive for good reason following a change in control, they are assumed to have taken a retirement. Amounts for Messrs. Tilly, Schell, and Sexton in rows 1, 4, and 5 include acceleration of vesting of certain equity awards, including full or pro-rata vesting of PSU awards, because they have satisfied, as of December 31, 2021, the retirement requirements of 55 years of age and 10 years of service. Amounts for Messrs. Tilly, Isaacson, Schell, and Sexton assume satisfaction of the performance period for the 2019 PSU awards as of December 31, 2021, which were certified and issued subsequent to the end of 2021. The amounts shown are based on the market value of our common stock on December 31, 2021 and amounts that include PSU awards are shown at the target performance amount, other than 2019 PSU awards, which are shown at actual performance amount and include dividend equivalent payments.

(8) | The amounts shown represent amounts contributed on behalf of Mr. Tilly under our qualified and non-qualified defined contribution plans in connection with his termination and on behalf of our executives the estimated COBRA or medical premium costs (based upon total monthly premiums as of December 31, 2021) for 12 months of coverage for Mr. Howson, and for Messrs. Tilly, Isaacson, Schell, and Sexton of 18 months of coverage or 24 months, in the case of a change in control. The reimbursement payable to Mr. Tilly at the end of the COBRA continuation period for an additional 6 months of medical insurance coverage (additional 18 months if termination is within 18 months of a change in control) is included. All of the participating named executive officers are fully vested in our qualified and non-qualified defined contribution plans, so there is no acceleration of vesting on these events.

​

​

| ​ |
72 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

PAY RATIO

As required by Section 953(b) of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, and Item 402(u) of Regulation S-K, we are providing the following information about the relationship of the median of the annual total compensation of our employees (other than Mr. Tilly, our Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer) and the annual total compensation of Mr. Tilly. The pay ratio included in this information is a reasonable estimate calculated in a manner consistent with Item 402(u) of Regulation S-K.

For 2021, the median of the annual total compensation of all employees of the Company (other than our CEO) was $165,355 and the annual total compensation of our CEO was $10,646,558, as reported in the “Total” column of our 2021 Summary Compensation Table above. Based on this information, the ratio of the annual total compensation of our CEO to the median of the annual total compensation of all employees was 64 to 1.

We identified the median employee by reviewing the annual total compensation of all full-time, part-time, and temporary employees employed by us on November 15, 2021 as reflected in our payroll records. Annual total compensation included salary, commissions, bonus, value of equity grants, and value of benefits received. In making this determination, we used our employee population size of 1,000 employees as of November 15, 2021, which excluded, (i) under the non-U.S. de minimis exception to the pay ratio rule, all of our associates in Canada (approximately 27), Singapore (approximately 5), and Hong Kong (approximately 1), out of a total of 1,033 employees, or 3%, and (ii) under the business acquisition exception, all of our associates acquired as a result of the Chi-X Asia Pacific acquisition in July 2021. After identifying the median employee, we calculated annual total compensation for such employee using the same methodology we use for calculating total compensation for each of our named executive officers as set forth in the 2021 Summary Compensation Table above.

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 73

​

Table of Contents

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

The following is information about our equity compensation plans as of December 31, 2021.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Number of securities
​ | ​ | Number of securities | ​ | ​ | ​ | remaining available for
​ | ​ | to be issued upon | ​ | ​ | ​ | future issuance under
​ | ​ | exercise of | ​ | Weighted-average | ​ | equity compensation plans
​ | ​ | outstanding options, | ​ | exercise price of | ​ | (excluding securities
​ | ​ | warrants and | ​ | outstanding options, | ​ | reflected in column
Plan Category |  | rights(a) |  | warrants and rights(b) |  | (a))(c)
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders |  | N/A | (1) | ​ | N/A | (1) | ​ | 3,981,307(2)
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders |  | — |  | ​ | — |  | ​ | —
Total |  | — | (1) | ​ | — | (1) | ​ | 3,981,307(2)

(1) | The Company has grants of unvested restricted stock and restricted stock units covering a total of 595,729 shares of our common stock as of December 31, 2021 under the Second Amended and Restated Long-Term Incentive Plan.

(2) | Consists, as of December 31, 2021, of 3,326,229 shares of our common stock available for future issuance under the Second Amended and Restated Long-Term Incentive Plan and 655,078 shares of our common stock available for future issuance under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

​

​

| ​ |
74 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

AUDIT MATTERS

PROPOSAL 3 - RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

General

KPMG, an independent registered public accounting firm, served as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ended December 31, 2021, and our Audit Committee has again selected KPMG to serve as our independent registered public accounting firm for the 2022 fiscal year. Representatives of KPMG will be present at the Annual Meeting, will have the opportunity to make a statement if they so desire, and will be available to respond to appropriate questions.

Although stockholder ratification is not required by our Bylaws or otherwise, the Board, as a matter of good corporate governance, is requesting that stockholders ratify the selection of KPMG as our independent registered public accounting firm for the 2022 fiscal year. If stockholders do not ratify KPMG, the Audit Committee will reconsider its appointment.

The ratification of the appointment of KPMG as our independent registered public accounting firm for the 2022 fiscal year requires that a majority of the shares cast on this matter be cast in favor of the proposal. Your broker is permitted to vote your shares of common stock on this matter even when you have not given voting instructions. Abstentions will not be counted as votes cast and therefore will not affect the vote.

The Board and the Audit Committee recommend that stockholders vote FOR ratification of the appointment of KPMG as our independent registered public accounting firm for the 2022 fiscal year.

Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Fees

KPMG served as our independent registered public accounting firm for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020 and is serving in such capacity for the 2022 fiscal year. The following table presents fees billed to us by KPMG in the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020:

​ ​ ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | 2021 |  | 2020
Audit Fees | $ | 3,116,542 | ​ | $ | 2,908,889
Audit-Related Fees | ​ | 251,046 | ​ |  | 216,461
Tax Fees | ​ | 42,060 | ​ |  | 33,285
All Other Fees | ​ | — | ​ |  | —
Total | $ | 3,409,648 | ​ | $ | 3,158,635

Audit Fees consist of the aggregate fees billed, or expected to be billed, for professional services rendered by KPMG for the integrated audit of our annual consolidated financial statements and internal control over financial reporting, quarterly reviews of our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements, and audits of various domestic and international subsidiaries.

Audit-Related Fees consist of the aggregate fees billed, or expected to be billed, for assurance and related services rendered by KPMG, including services rendered in connection with certain regulatory requirements of our subsidiaries.

Tax Fees consist of the aggregate fees billed, or expected to be billed, for tax consulting services rendered by KPMG in various jurisdictions in which we operate.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 75

​

Table of Contents

Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures

The Audit Committee of the Board has adopted policies and procedures for the pre-approval of services provided by our independent registered public accounting firm. These services may include audit services, audit-related services, tax services, and other services. Such policies and procedures provide that the Audit Committee shall pre-approve all auditing and permitted non-audit services (including the fees and terms thereof).

As permitted under the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and its pre-approval policies and procedures, the Audit Committee has delegated certain pre-approval authority to its Chair and a majority of the Audit Committee members, one of which must be the Chair. The Audit Committee member or members to whom such authority is delegated must then report any pre-approval decisions to the Audit Committee at the next scheduled Audit Committee meeting.

REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Audit Committee assists the Board in its oversight of the integrity of our consolidated financial statements, compliance with legal and regulatory requirements and the performance of the internal audit function. Management is responsible for our internal control over financial reporting and financial reporting process. KPMG, our independent registered public accounting firm, is responsible for performing an independent audit of our consolidated financial statements and the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting and for issuing reports on these consolidated financial statements and the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting.

In this context, the Audit Committee hereby reports as follows:

The Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed with management and KPMG the audited consolidated financial statements and the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting.

The Audit Committee has discussed with KPMG the matters required to be discussed by the applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (“PCAOB”) and the SEC.

The Audit Committee has received the written disclosures and communications from KPMG required by applicable requirements of the PCAOB regarding its communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence and has discussed with KPMG its independence.

Based on the review and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that the consolidated financial statements and our assertions related to the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting, along with KPMG’s audit opinions thereon, be included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021 for filing with the SEC.

We selected KPMG as our independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal year 2022. The Board is recommending that stockholders ratify that selection at the Annual Meeting. See “Proposal 3—Ratification of Appointment of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm” for more information.

Audit Committee

James E. Parisi, Chair

William M. Farrow, III

Alexander J. Matturri, Jr.

Jennifer J. McPeek

​

​

| ​ |
76 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

OTHER ITEMS

BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF MANAGEMENT AND DIRECTORS

The following table lists the shares of our common stock that were beneficially owned as of March 17, 2022, or as of the date otherwise indicated below, and the percentage of our common stock beneficially owned, based on 106,188,545 shares outstanding on March 17, 2022, by each of:

our directors and nominees,

our named executive officers,

our directors and nominees, named executive officers, and other executive officers as a group, and

beneficial owners of more than 5% of our common stock.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Number of |  | Percent of |
​ | ​ | Shares of | ​ | Voting |
Name | ​ | Common Stock(1) | ​ | Common Stock |
Edward T. Tilly (2) |  | 222,537 |  | * | ​
Christopher A. Isaacson | ​ | 58,583 | ​ | * | ​
Brian N. Schell (3) | ​ | 33,298 | ​ | * | ​
David Howson |  | 19,185 |  | * | ​
Patrick Sexton (4) |  | 24,500 |  | * | ​
William M. Farrow, III |  | 7,868 |  | * | ​
Edward J. Fitzpatrick |  | 12,531 |  | * | ​
Ivan K. Fong | ​ | 1,924 | ​ | ​ | ​
Janet P. Froetscher |  | 10,163 |  | * | ​
Jill R. Goodman |  | 15,316 |  | * | ​
Alexander J. Matturri, Jr. | ​ | 1,924 | ​ | * | ​
Jennifer J. McPeek | ​ | 3,501 | ​ | * | ​
Roderick A. Palmore |  | 22,863 |  | * | ​
James E. Parisi |  | 5,102 |  | * | ​
Joseph P. Ratterman (5) |  | 37,615 |  | * | ​
Jill E. Sommers |  | 5,102 |  | * | ​
Eugene S. Sunshine |  | 23,163 |  | * | ​
Fredric J. Tomczyk | ​ | 10,928 |  | * | ​
All serving directors, nominees, NEOs and other executive officers as a group (21 persons) (6) |  | 537,715 |  | * | ​
The Vanguard Group (7) |  | 12,196,048 |  | 11.5 | %
BlackRock, Inc. (8) |  | 9,910,418 |  | 9.3 | %
T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc. (9) |  | 7,028,195 |  | 6.6 | %

* Less than 1%.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 77

​

Table of Contents

(1) | Amounts include 1,276 shares of unvested restricted common stock granted to each non-employee director pursuant to the Second Amended and Restated Long-Term Incentive Plan. The number of shares of unvested restricted common stock held by all directors as a group is 16,588. The restricted stock units granted to our executives, which do not entitle the holder to voting rights and are described in the “Executive Compensation—Summary Compensation” section of this proxy statement, are not included in this table. Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, pursuant to which a person or group of persons is deemed to have “beneficial ownership” of a security if that person has the right to acquire beneficial ownership of such security within 60 days. As such, amounts also include shares of common stock that the named executive officers and the other executive officers who are not named executive officers have or will have the right to acquire pursuant to restricted stock units that will become vested within 60 days following March 17, 2022.

(2) | Amount includes 48,414 shares of common stock that Mr. Tilly has the right to acquire and be issued within 60 days following March 17, 2022 upon the acceleration of vesting of certain restricted stock units in connection with a qualified retirement.

(3) | Amount includes 14,497 shares of common stock that Mr. Schell has the right to acquire and be issued within 60 days following March 17, 2022 upon the acceleration of vesting of certain restricted stock units in connection with a qualified retirement.

(4) | Amount includes 6,438 shares of common stock that Mr. Sexton has the right to acquire and be issued within 60 days following March 17, 2022 upon the acceleration of vesting of certain restricted stock units in connection with a qualified retirement.

(5) | Consists of 2,758 shares of common stock held of record by Mr. Ratterman and 34,857 shares of common stock held of record by the Joseph P. and Sandra M. Ratterman Trust. Joseph P. Ratterman and Sandra M. Ratterman, as Trustees of the Joseph P. and Sandra M. Ratterman Trust dated September 15, 2008, or their Successors in Trust, may be deemed to share voting power and dispositive power over the shares held by the Trust.

(6) | Amount includes 484 shares of common stock that other executive officers have the right to acquire and be issued within 60 days following March 17, 2022 upon the vesting of restricted stock units.

(7) | Based on information set forth in a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 9, 2022. The Schedule 13G/A reports that, as of December 31, 2021, The Vanguard Group, 100 Vanguard Blvd., Malvern, PA 19355, has sole dispositive power with respect to 11,764,980 shares of common stock. In addition, The Vanguard Group has shared voting power with respect to 168,155 shares of common stock and shared dispositive power with respect to 431,068 shares of common stock.

(8) | Based on information set forth in a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 3, 2022. The Schedule 13G/A reports that, as of December 31, 2021, BlackRock Inc., 55 East 52nd Street New York, NY 10055, has sole voting power with respect to 8,809,907 shares of common stock and sole dispositive power with respect to 9,910,418 shares of common stock.

(9) | Based on information set forth in a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 14, 2022. The Schedule 13G/A reports that, as of December 31, 2021, T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc., 100 E. Pratt Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, has sole voting power with respect to 2,773,699 shares of common stock and sole dispositive power with respect to 7,028,195 shares of common stock.

Delinquent Section 16(a) Reports

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires that our executive officers, directors and persons who own more than 10% of our common stock file reports of ownership and changes in ownership on

​

| ​ |
78 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Forms 3, 4 and 5 with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”). Executive officers, directors and greater-than-10% stockholders, if any, are required by regulation to furnish us with copies of all Forms 3, 4 and 5 that they file.

Based on our review of the copies of those forms, any amendments that we have received and written representations from our executive officers and directors, we believe that all executive officers and directors and the owners of more than 10% of our common stock complied with all of the filing requirements applicable to them with respect to transactions during the year ended December 31, 2021, except for Mr. Sexton’s inadvertently late by one business day Form 4 filing filed on May 27, 2021.

RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Our Audit Committee has responsibility for reviewing and approving all related party transactions. The Committee has adopted a related-party transactions approval policy. Under this policy, transactions between us and any executive officer, director or holder of more than 5% of our common stock, or any immediate family member of such person, must be approved or ratified by the Committee in accordance with the terms of the policy. Since January 1, 2021, there were no transactions in which Cboe Global Markets or any of its subsidiaries was a party, in which the amount involved exceeded $120,000 and in which a director, a director nominee, an executive officer, a security holder known to own more than 5% of our common stock, or an immediate family member of any of the foregoing had, or will have, a direct or indirect material interest.

The Company has long-term business relationships with several providers of market indices and some of those providers may be or may have been affiliated with members of the Board. For example, Mr. Matturri, a member of the Board, is the retired Chief Executive Officer of S&P, and as disclosed in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021, the Company is party to a license with S&P pursuant to which the Company has the exclusive right to offer exchange-listed options contracts in the United States on the S&P 500 Index, the S&P 100 Index, and the S&P Select Sector Indices through December 31, 2033, with an exclusive license to trade options on the S&P 500 Index through December 31, 2032. The Company believes that such relationships involved terms no less favorable to the Company than those that it believes would have been obtained in the absence of such affiliation.

INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

To the extent that this Proxy Statement is incorporated by reference into any other filing by Cboe Global Markets with the SEC under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”), or the Exchange Act, the information contained in the section of this proxy statement entitled “Report of the Audit Committee” (to the extent permitted by the rules of the SEC) shall not be deemed to be “soliciting material” and will not be deemed incorporated, unless specifically provided otherwise in such filing. The information contained in the “Compensation Committee Report” shall not be deemed to be “soliciting material” and will not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any filing under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, other than Cboe Global Markets’ Annual Report on Form 10-K, except to the extent specifically provided otherwise in such filing.

STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

Any stockholder who, in accordance with SEC rules, wishes to present a proposal for inclusion in the proxy materials to be distributed in connection with next year’s annual meeting must timely submit the proposal to the Corporate Secretary, Cboe Global Markets, Inc., 433 West Van Buren Street, Chicago, Illinois 60607. Stockholder proposals for inclusion in our proxy statement for the 2023

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 79

​

Table of Contents

Annual Meeting of Stockholders must be received on or before December 1, 2022 and must comply in all other respects with applicable SEC rules.

Our Bylaws allow any stockholder, or a group of up to 20 stockholders, owning at least 3% of our outstanding shares of common stock continuously for at least 3 years, to nominate and include in our proxy statement for the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders director nominees constituting up to the greater of 2 individuals and 20% of the total number of directors then in office, provided that the stockholder(s) and nominee(s) satisfy the requirements specified in our Bylaws. The stockholder(s) must notify the Corporate Secretary of Cboe Global Markets, Inc. in writing and provide the specified information described in our Bylaws concerning the proposed nominee(s). The notice must be delivered to the address set forth in the paragraph above and received at our principal executive offices not less than 120 days nor more than 150 days prior to the first anniversary of the date that we first distributed this proxy statement to stockholders, which is March 31, 2022. As a result, notice of director nominations submitted under these requirements must be received no earlier than the open of business on November 1, 2022 and no later than the close of business on December 1, 2022, unless our annual meeting date occurs more than 30 days before or after May 12, 2023, in which case the stockholder’s notice must be received no earlier than 150 days before such annual meeting and no later than the later of 120 days before such annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made by us. The requirements for such notice are set forth in our Bylaws, a copy of which can be obtained upon request directed to the Corporate Secretary at the address set forth above.

Any stockholder who wishes to propose any business or nominate a person for election to the Board to be considered by the stockholders at the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which proposal or nomination would not be included in the Company’s proxy statement, must notify the Corporate Secretary of Cboe Global Markets, Inc. in writing and provide the specified information described in our Bylaws concerning the proposed business or nominee. The notice must be delivered to or mailed to the address set forth in the paragraph above and received at our principal executive offices not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the first anniversary of the date of the Annual Meeting. As a result, any notice given by a stockholder pursuant to these provisions of our Bylaws (and not pursuant to the SEC rules relating to stockholder proposals for inclusion in the proxy materials) must be received no earlier than 5:00 p.m., Eastern time, on January 12, 2023 and no later than 5:00 p.m., Eastern time, on February 11, 2023, unless our annual meeting date occurs more than 30 days before or more than 70 days after May 12, 2023, in which case the stockholder’s notice must be received not later than 5:00 p.m., Eastern time, on the tenth day following the day on which public announcement is first made of the date of the annual meeting. The requirements for such notice are set forth in our Bylaws, a copy of which can be obtained upon request directed to the Corporate Secretary at the address set forth above.

VOTING INSTRUCTIONS

Why did I receive these proxy materials?

Our Board is asking for your proxy in connection with the Annual Meeting. By giving us your proxy, you authorize the proxyholders (Edward T. Tilly and Patrick Sexton) to vote your shares at the Annual Meeting according to the instructions that you provide. If the Annual Meeting is adjourned or postponed, your proxy will be used to vote your shares when the meeting reconvenes.

Our 2021 Annual Report to Stockholders, which includes a copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021 (excluding exhibits), as filed with the SEC, is being mailed to stockholders with this Proxy Statement.

​

| ​ |
80 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Who can vote at the Annual Meeting?

You are entitled to vote your shares of our common stock if you were a stockholder at the close of business on March 17, 2022, the record date for the Annual Meeting. On that date, there were 106,171,957 shares of our common stock outstanding and 16,588 unvested restricted shares of our common stock outstanding, which have been granted to our directors and have voting rights at the Annual Meeting. Therefore, there are 106,188,545 shares of voting common stock outstanding, each of which entitles the holder to one vote for each matter to be voted on at the Annual Meeting. Our outstanding common stock is held by approximately 133 stockholders of record as of March 17, 2022. A list of stockholders of record will be open for examination by any stockholder for any purpose germane to the Annual Meeting for a period of 10 days prior to the Annual Meeting at our principal executive offices at 433 West Van Buren Street, Chicago, Illinois, 60607, and online during the Annual Meeting live audio webcast.

Who is and is not a stockholder of record?

If you hold shares of common stock registered in your name at our transfer agent, Broadridge Corporate Issuer Solutions, Inc. (“Broadridge”), you are a stockholder of record.

If you hold shares of common stock indirectly through a broker, bank, or similar institution, or are an employee or director who holds shares of restricted stock at Fidelity, you are not a stockholder of record, but instead hold in “street name”. Please see the information under the heading “If I hold my shares in “street name” and do not provide voting instructions, can my broker still vote my shares?” for important information.

If you are a stockholder of record, Broadridge is sending these proxy materials to you directly. If you hold shares in street name, these materials are being provided to you either by the broker, bank, or similar institution through which you hold your shares.

What do I need to do to attend the Annual Meeting?

The Annual Meeting will be a completely virtual meeting of stockholders, which will be conducted via live audio webcast. The live audio webcast of the Annual Meeting will also be available for listening to the general public, but participation in the Annual Meeting, including voting shares and submitting questions, will be limited to stockholders. You are entitled to participate in the Annual Meeting only if you were a stockholder at the close of business on March 17, 2022, the record date for the Annual Meeting, or if you hold a valid proxy to vote at the Annual Meeting.

If you were a stockholder of record as of the close of business on March 17, 2022, or you hold a valid proxy for the Annual Meeting, you will be able to attend the Annual Meeting via live audio webcast, vote your shares, and submit your questions during the meeting by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CBOE2022. To participate, you will need your 16-digit control number included in your proxy materials, on your proxy card, or on the instructions that accompanied your proxy materials.

If you were not a stockholder of record, but you hold shares in street name and you want to attend the Annual Meeting via live audio webcast, vote your shares, and submit your questions during the meeting by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CBOE2022, you must obtain, from the broker, bank, or other organization that holds your shares, the information required, including a 16-digit control number, and you may be required to provide proof of beneficial ownership, such as your most recent account statement as of the record date, a copy of the voting instruction form provided by your broker, bank, trustee, or nominee, or other similar evidence of ownership.

If you are not a stockholder or if you have lost your 16-digit control number, you will be able to listen to the live audio webcast of the Annual Meeting by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CBOE2022, but you will not be able to vote or submit your questions during the meeting.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 81

​

Table of Contents

The Annual Meeting will begin promptly at 9:00 a.m., Central time. We encourage you to access the meeting prior to the start time. Online access will open at 8:45 a.m., Central time, and you should allow ample time to log in to the meeting live audio webcast and test your computer audio system.

We recommend that you carefully review the procedures needed to gain admission in advance. If you do not comply with the procedures described here for attending the Annual Meeting via live audio webcast, you will not be able to participate online.

Please contact Investor Relations at investorrelations@Cboe.com or (312) 786-7559 in advance of the Annual Meeting if you have questions about attending the Annual Meeting.

If I am unable to attend the live audio webcast of the Annual Meeting, may I listen at a later date?

Yes, an audio replay of the Annual Meeting will be posted and publicly available on the Events and Presentations page of our Investor Relations website at http://ir.Cboe.com. This audio replay will cover the entire Annual Meeting, including each stockholder question addressed during the Annual Meeting.

What if during the check-in period or during the Annual Meeting I have technical difficulties or trouble accessing the virtual meeting live audio webcast?

During online check-in and continuing through the length of the virtual Annual Meeting, we will have technicians standing by to assist you with any technical difficulties you may have accessing the live audio webcast. If you encounter any difficulties accessing the Annual Meeting during the check-in or at meeting time, please call (800) 586-1548 (U.S.) or (303) 562-9288 (International).

Why is the Annual Meeting being conducted as a virtual meeting via live audio webcast?

We believe a virtual meeting format for the Annual Meeting may facilitate stockholder attendance, dialogue, and participation by enabling stockholders to participate fully, and equally, from any location around the world, at no cost. We will be able to engage with all stockholders as opposed to just those who can afford to travel to an in-person meeting. The virtual format will also allow stockholders to submit questions and comments during the meeting.

We are utilizing technology from Broadridge, a leading virtual meeting solution. The platform is expected to accommodate most, if not all, stockholders. Both we and Broadridge will test the platform technology before going “live” for the Annual Meeting.

How do I submit questions or comments for the Annual Meeting?

Stockholders can submit questions or comments online during the Annual Meeting via live audio webcast by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CBOE2022. We will answer timely submitted questions or comments on a matter to be voted on at the Annual Meeting before voting is closed on the matter. Then, we will address appropriate general questions or comments from stockholders regarding the Company. Questions or comments received during the Annual Meeting will be presented as submitted, uncensored and unedited, except that we may omit certain personal details for data protection issues or we may edit profanity or other inappropriate language. Questions or comments regarding general economic, political, or other views that are not directly related to the business of the meeting, that are of an individual concern to a stockholder or that are not an appropriate subject matter for general discussion, are not pertinent to the meeting and therefore will not be presented. If we receive substantially similar questions, we may group those questions together and provide a single response to avoid repetition.

​

| ​ |
82 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

How do I vote?

You may cast your vote in one of four ways:

By Internet before the Annual Meeting.The web address for Internet voting is www.proxyvote.com and is also on the enclosed proxy card. Internet voting is available 24 hours a day.

By Internet during the Annual Meeting. You may vote online during the Annual Meeting (see “What do I need to do to attend the Annual Meeting?”). However, even if you plan to participate in the Annual Meeting via live audio webcast, we recommend that you also vote by Internet as described above so that your votes will be counted if you later decide not to participate in the Annual Meeting.

By Telephone.The number for telephone voting is 1-800-690-6903 and is also on the enclosed proxy card. Telephone voting is available 24 hours a day.

By Mail.Mark the enclosed proxy card, sign and date it, and return it in the pre-paid envelope we have provided.

If you choose to vote by Internet before or during the Annual Meeting or by telephone, then you do not need to return the proxy card. To be valid, your vote by Internet before the Annual Meeting or telephone must be received by 11:59 p.m., Eastern time, on May 11, 2022 for shares held directly, the deadline specified on the proxy card. If you vote by Internet before the Annual Meeting or telephone and subsequently obtain a legal proxy from your account representative, then your prior vote will be revoked regardless of whether you vote that legal proxy.

The Internet and telephone voting procedures are designed to authenticate stockholders’ identities, allow stockholders to give their voting instructions, and confirm that stockholders’ instructions have been recorded properly. Stockholders voting by Internet or telephone should understand that, while we do not charge any fees for voting by Internet or telephone, there may nevertheless be costs that must be borne by you.

May I change my vote?

If you are a stockholder of record, you may revoke your proxy or change your vote at any time before it is voted at the Annual Meeting by:

submitting a new proxy by telephone or through the Internet, after the date of the earlier voted proxy,

returning a signed proxy card dated later than your last proxy,

submitting a written revocation to the Corporate Secretary of Cboe Global Markets, Inc. at 433 West Van Buren Street, Chicago, Illinois 60607, or

voting online during the Annual Meeting.

If you are a stockholder of record and need a new proxy card, to change your vote or otherwise, please contact the Corporate Secretary at the address above or via email at CorporateSecretary@Cboe.com.

If your bank, broker, or other nominee holds your shares in “street name,” you may revoke your proxy or change your vote only by following the separate instructions provided by your bank, broker, or nominee.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 83

​

Table of Contents

If I submit a proxy by Internet, telephone or mail, how will my shares be voted?

If you properly submit your proxy by one of these methods, and you do not subsequently revoke your proxy, your shares of common stock will be voted in accordance with your instructions.

If you sign, date, and return your proxy card but do not give voting instructions, your shares of common stock will be voted as follows:

FOR the election of each of our director nominees,

FOR the advisory vote to approve the compensation paid to our executive officers,

FOR the ratification of the appointment of KPMG as our independent registered public accounting firm for our 2022 fiscal year, and

otherwise in accordance with the judgment of the persons voting the proxy on any other matter properly brought before the Annual Meeting.

In addition, if you properly submit your proxy by one of these methods, and you do not subsequently revoke your proxy, and any other matters are properly presented at the Annual Meeting, your shares of common stock will be voted in accordance with the judgment of the persons voting the proxy on such matters. We are not aware of any other matters that will be considered at the Annual Meeting.

If I hold my shares in “street name” and do not provide voting instructions, can my broker still vote my shares?

Under the rules of various securities exchanges, brokers that have not received voting instructions from their customers 10 days prior to the meeting date may vote their customers’ shares in the brokers’ discretion on the proposal regarding the ratification of the appointment of KPMG as our independent registered public accounting firm for our 2022 fiscal year, because the rules of the exchanges currently deem this a “discretionary” matter. Absent instruction, brokers will not be able to vote on any of the other matters included in this Proxy Statement. If brokers exercise their discretion in voting on the proposal regarding the ratification of KPMG, a “broker non-vote” will occur as to the other matters presented for a vote at the Annual Meeting, unless you provide voting instructions.

What vote is required for adoption or approval of each matter?

Election of Directors.You may vote FOR or AGAINST each of the director nominees or you may ABSTAIN. Each nominee must receive the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast with respect to his or her election in order to be elected. Each nominee has tendered his or her resignation, contingent on failing to receive a majority of the votes cast in this election and acceptance by the Board. In the event any director fails to receive a majority of votes cast, the Nominating and Governance Committee will consider and make a recommendation to the Board as to whether to accept the resignation.

Advisory Vote to Approve Executive Compensation.You may vote FOR or AGAINST the advisory proposal to approve our executive compensation or you may ABSTAIN. A majority of the shares of common stock cast must be voted FOR approval of the advisory proposal in order for it to pass. Votes cast FOR or AGAINST with respect to the proposal will be counted as shares cast on the proposal.

Ratification of the Appointment of our Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.You may vote FOR or AGAINST the ratification of the appointment of our independent registered public accounting firm or you may ABSTAIN. A majority of the shares of common stock cast must be voted FOR ratification in order for it to pass. Votes cast FOR or AGAINST with respect to this matter will be counted as shares cast on the matter.

​

| ​ |
84 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

Abstentions and Broker Non-Votes.Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be considered a vote cast either for or against any of the matters being presented in this proxy statement. If you do not provide your broker with voting instructions, the broker cannot vote your shares on any matter other than the ratification of the appointment of our independent registered public accounting firm. A “broker non-vote” occurs when your broker submits a proxy for the meeting with respect to discretionary matters, but does not vote on non-discretionary matters because you did not provide voting instructions on these matters. In the case of a discretionary matter (i.e., the ratification of the appointment of our independent registered public accounting firm), your broker is permitted to vote your shares of common stock even when you have not given voting instructions (as described above under “If I hold my shares in “street name” and do not provide voting instructions, can my broker still vote my shares?”).

How many votes are required to transact business at the Annual Meeting?

A quorum is required to transact business at the Annual Meeting. The holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of our common stock as of March 17, 2022, present or represented by proxy and entitled to vote, will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the Annual Meeting. Abstentions and broker non-votes are treated as present for quorum purposes.

What happens if the meeting is postponed or adjourned?

Your proxy will remain valid and may be voted at the postponed or adjourned meeting. You will be able to change or revoke your proxy until it is voted.

How do I obtain more information about Cboe Global Markets, Inc.?

A copy of our 2021 Annual Report to Stockholders, which includes our Annual Report on Form 10-K, is enclosed with this Proxy Statement. The 2021 Annual Report, our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021 filed with the SEC, our Corporate Governance Guidelines, our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics ,and the charters for our Audit, Compensation, and Nominating and Governance Committees are available on our website at http://ir.Cboe.com. In addition, we intend to disclose any future amendments to certain provisions of our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, or any waivers of such provisions, applicable to any principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, or persons performing similar functions on our website at http://ir.Cboe.com.

These documents may also be obtained, free of charge, by writing to: Cboe Global Markets, Inc., 433 West Van Buren Street, Chicago, Illinois 60607, Attn: Investor Relations; or by sending an e-mail to: investorrelations@Cboe.com.

These documents, as well as other information about us, are also available on our website at http://ir.Cboe.com.

Information on our website does not form a part of this Proxy Statement.

How do I sign up for electronic delivery of proxy materials?

This Proxy Statement and our 2021 Annual Report to Stockholders are available on our website at http://ir.Cboe.com. If you would like to help reduce our costs of printing and mailing future materials, you can consent to access these documents in the future over the Internet rather than receiving printed copies in the mail.

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 85

​

Table of Contents

If you are a stockholder of record, you may sign up for this service by contacting our transfer agent in writing at Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717 or calling (866) 540-7095. If you hold shares of common stock in “street name,” you can contact your account representative at the broker, bank, or similar institution through which you hold your shares for information regarding electronic delivery of future materials. Your consent to electronic delivery will remain in effect until you revoke it.

Who pays the expenses of this proxy solicitation?

The Company will pay the expenses of the preparation of our proxy materials and the solicitation of proxies by the Company for the Annual Meeting. Certain of our directors, officers or employees may make solicitations in person, telephonically, electronically, or by other means of communication. We have also engaged Morrow Sodali LLC to assist in the solicitation and distribution of proxies. Our directors, officers, and employees will receive no additional compensation for any such solicitation, and we will pay Morrow Sodali LLC a fee of $8,500 for its services, as well as reimbursements for certain expenses. We will request that banks, brokerage houses, and other custodians, nominees, and fiduciaries forward all of our solicitation materials to the beneficial owners of the shares that they hold of record. We will reimburse these record holders for customary clerical and mailing expenses incurred by them in forwarding these materials to customers.

If you have any questions about the Annual Meeting or need additional copies of this Proxy Statement or additional proxy cards, please contact Morrow Sodali LLC at 333 Ludlow St, 5th Floor, Stamford, Connecticut 06902. Banks and brokerage firms may call (203) 658-9400 and stockholders may call toll-free at (800) 662-5200.

Who will count the vote?

The Company has engaged Broadridge to serve as the inspector of elections for the Annual Meeting. As inspector of elections, Broadridge will tabulate the voting results.

What does it mean if I get more than one proxy or voting instruction card?

If your shares are registered in more than one name or in more than one account, you will receive more than one card. This may occur if you hold common stock in multiple accounts, such as with different brokers in street name and as the record holder with Broadridge. Please complete and return all of the proxy or voting instruction cards that you receive (or vote by telephone or through the Internet all of the shares on all of the proxy or voting instruction cards received) to ensure that all of your shares are voted.

​

​

| ​ |
86 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

APPENDIX A—RECONCILIATION OF NON-GAAP FINANCIAL MEASURES TO GAAP MEASURES

In addition to disclosing results determined in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (“GAAP”), Cboe Global Markets, Inc. has disclosed certain non-GAAP measures of operating performance in this Proxy Statement. These measures are not in accordance with, or a substitute for, GAAP, and may be different from or inconsistent with non-GAAP financial measures used by other companies. The non-GAAP measures provided in this Proxy Statement are adjusted net revenues, adjusted EBITDA, 3-year adjusted EPS, and Europe segment adjusted net revenues, and Europe segment adjusted EBITDAs. Management believes that the non-GAAP financial measures presented in this Proxy Statement provide the appropriate means to determine compensation payouts under our annual incentive plan. The Company also believes that providing a discussion of these metrics provides management and investors an additional perspective on the Company’s financial and operational performance and trends.

| ​ |
| Twelve Months Ended
(in millions) | December 31, 2021
Reconciliation of Net Revenue to Non-GAAP | ​ |
Net revenues | $ | 1,476.1
Non-GAAP adjustments |  | ​
Acquisition revenues less cost of revenues |  | (16.7)
Adjusted Net Revenue | $ | 1,459.4

​

|  |  | ​
​ |  | Twelve Months Ended
(in millions) | ​ | December 31, 2021
Reconciliation of Net Income Allocated to Common Stockholders to EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA |  |
Net income allocated to common stockholders |  | $ | 527.3
Interest | ​ |  | 47.4
Income tax provision | ​ |  | 227.1
Depreciation and amortization | ​ |  | 167.4
EBITDA | ​ | $ | 969.2
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Non-GAAP adjustments not included in above line items | ​ |  | ​
Acquisition-related expenses | ​ |  | 15.6
Impairment of investment | ​ | ​ | 5.0
Change in contingent consideration | ​ |  | (2.7)
Acquisition EBITDA | ​ | ​ | (3.6)
Adjusted EBITDA | ​ | $ | 983.5

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 87

​

Table of Contents

| ​ |
| Thirty Six Months Ended
(in millions, except per share amounts) | December 31, 2021
Reconciliation of 3-Year Net Income Allocated to Common Stockholders to Non-GAAP | ​ |
Net income allocated to common stockholders | $ | 1,367.0
Non-GAAP adjustments |  | ​
Acquisition-related expenses (1) |  | 109.3
Amortization of acquired intangible assets (2) |  | 389.8
Provision for notes receivable (3) | ​ | 30.1
Bargain purchase gain (4) | ​ | (32.6)
Change in redemption value of noncontrolling interests |  | 0.5
Impairment of investments | ​ | 5.0
Change in contingent consideration | ​ | (2.7)
Total Non-GAAP adjustments |  | 499.4
Income tax expense related to the items above | ​ | (120.5)
Tax provision re-measurements | ​ | 18.7
Release of tax reserves | ​ | (5.4)
Impairment charges attributed to noncontrolling interests |  | (3.6)
Net income allocated to participating securities - effect on reconciling items |  | (1.7)
Adjusted 3-year net income allocated to common stockholders | $ | 1,753.9
​ | ​ | ​
Reconciliation of 3-Year Diluted EPS to Non-GAAP |  | ​
Diluted earnings per common share | $ | 12.53
Per share impact of non-GAAP adjustments noted above |  | 3.52
3-year Adjusted diluted earnings per common share | $ | 16.05

(1) | This amount includes professional fees and outside services, severance, facilities expenses, impairment charges and other costs related to the company’s acquisitions.

(2) | This amount represents the amortization of acquired intangible assets related to the company’s acquisitions.

(3) | This amount represents the provision for notes receivable, recorded in other expenses on the consolidated statements of income, associated with the funding for the development of the consolidated audit trail (“CAT”).

(4) | This amount represents the bargain purchase gain related to the acquisition of EuroCCP on July 1, 2020.

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

| ​ |
88 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

| ​ |
| Twelve Months Ended
(in millions) | December 31, 2021
Reconciliation of Europe and Asia Pacific Segment Net Revenues to Non-GAAP | ​ |
Net revenues | $ | 183.9
Non-GAAP adjustments |  | ​
Acquisition revenues less cost of revenues |  | (16.7)
Europe Segment Adjusted Net Revenues | $ | 167.2

​

| ​ |  |
​ ​ | ​ |
​ (in millions) |  | Twelve Months Ended December 31, 2021
Reconciliation of Europe and Asia Pacific Segment Net Income Allocated to Common Stockholders to Non-GAAP | ​ | ​
Net income (loss) allocated to common stockholders | ​ | $ | 18.6
Interest | ​ | ​ | 12.4
Income tax provision | ​ | ​ | 26.5
Depreciation and amortization | ​ | ​ | 35.1
EBITDA | ​ | ​ | 92.6
Acquisition-related costs | ​ | ​ | 1.4
IFRS adjustments | ​ | ​ | (1.1)
Acquisition EBITDA | ​ | ​ | (3.6)
European expenses related to transferred lease | ​ | ​ | 1.7
Europe Segment Adjusted EBITDA | ​ | $ | 91.0

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 89

​

Table of Contents

​

​

| ​ |
90 | Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement |

​

Table of Contents

​

​

​

| ​ | ​
| Cboe Global Markets 2022 Proxy Statement | 91

​